

AGREEMENT

BETWEEN

ROCKFORD BOARD OF EDUCATION ROCKFORD PUBLIC SCHOOLS

AND

KENT COUNTY EDUCATION ASSOCIATION

AND

ROCKFORD EDUCATIONAL ASSOCIATION

2006-2007 2007-2008 2008-2009 2009-2010

Table of Contents

ARTICLE I
GENERAL
ARTICLE II
RECOGNITION AND ASSOCIATION RIGHTS
A. Definition of Association
B. Agreement to Negotiate
C. Condition of Employment
A. Dues
B. Cash Payment
C. Save Harmless.
D. Elect to Pay Representation Fee
ARTICLE III
BOARD AND ADMINISTRATION RIGHTS
ARTICLE IV
TEACHER RIGHTS
A. Discrimination
B. Use of School Building Facilities
C. District Communication Systems
D. Financial Resources of the District
E. Purpose of Internet/Intranet
1. Employees use the Internet/Intranet
F. Non-privileged Information
G. Freedom of Information Act Request (FOIA)
ARTICLE V
TEACHING HOURS
A. Teachers' Day
1. Secondary Teachers
2. Elementary Teachers
3. Bus Supervision - Secondary
4. Night Activities - Elementary
B. Delay of School
C. Closing of School
D. Permitted to Leave Building
E. Zero Hour
ARTICLE VI
TEACHING LOADS AND ASSIGNMENTS
A. Planning Time
B. Assignments

	Class Size	
D.	Notification of Grade or Subject Assignments	9
E.	Non-classroom Personnel	9
ARTICI	LE VII	9
TEAC	CHING CONDITIONS	<u>9</u>
A.	Supplies	9
B.	Uniforms	
C.	Facilities	10
D.	Telephones	10
E.	Parking	
F.	Personal Rights	
G.	Equal Opportunity	
ARTICI	LE VIII.	10
VACA	ANCIES, PROMOTIONS AND TRANSFERS	10
	Posting Vacancies	
В.	Transfers of Teachers	
C.	Transferred to a Supervisory Position	
	LE IX	
LEAV	YE PAY	
Α.	Sick Leave	
1	r	
2	1	
3	\mathcal{C}	
4		
5		
6		
7		
8	J	
В.	Workers' Compensation	
C.	Notify Building of Sick Leave	
D.	Substitute During Conference Hour	
E.	Personal Leave Days	13
F.	Bereavement Days	14
G.	Serious Illness	
1	. Definition of Immediate Family	14
Н.	Absence Not Covered	14
I.	Sick Leave Buy-Out	14
J.	Sick Leave Donation	14
ARTICI	LE X	15
LEAV	YES OF ABSENCE	15
A.	Maternity Leaves	
В.	Dependent Care Leaves.	
Б. С.	Military Leaves of Absence	
	Jury Service	
	UMI 1 DOI 1100	1

E.	Subpoena Guidelines	15
F.	Subpoenaed to Appear by the Board	16
G.	Participating in Meeting	16
H.	Selective Service Physical Examination	16
I.	Other Leaves	
J.	Peace Corps and/or Teacher Corps	16
K.	Adoption	
L.	Sabbatical Leave	
M.	Association Business	17
N.	Intent to Return from Leave of Absence	
ARTIC	LE XI	18
	CHER EVALUATIONS	
A.	Number of Evaluations	18
B.	Time	
C.	Review	
D.	Individual Development Plan	
E.	Mentoring	
F.	Social Workers and Psychologists	
G.	Evaluation Committee	
ARTIC	LE XII	19
	JCTION IN STAFF/SENIORITY	
ARTIC	LE XIII	23
STUD	DENT DISCIPLINE AND TEACHER PROTECTION	
A.	Disciplinary Actions and Methods	23
B.	Teacher Assault by Student	23
C.	Legal Assistance to Teacher	23
D.	Assistance to Teacher in Complaints or Suits	23
E.	Complaint	23
ARTIC	LE XIV	2 4
DISC	IPLINE OF TEACHERS	24
ARTIC	LE XV	24
	OTIATIONS	
	LE XVI	
GRIE	VANCE PROCEDURE	
1.	Step One	
2.	Step Two	
3.	Step Three	
4.	Step Four	26
ARTIC	LE XVII	27
NO IN	VTERRUPTION OF EDUCATION	27
	I E VVIII	27

MED	ICALLY FRAGILE STUDENTS	
A.	Authorization	
B.	Training	
C.	Communication Equipment	
D.	Liability Policy	
E.	Supplies or Equipment	
F.	Right to Refuse to Perform Health Care Procedures	
ARTIC	LE XIX	28
JOB S	SHARING / PART TIME	28
1.	Application	
2.	Restrictions and Waivers	28
3.	Job Sharing	28
4.	Part Time	29
ARTIC	LE XX	29
	CELLANEOUS PROVISIONS	
	LE XXI	
	LY RETIREMENT	
A.	6	
B.	Request for Early Retirement	
C.	Eligible for Benefits	
D.	Michigan School Retirement Fund.	
E. F.	Supplemental Retirement Program Termination of Board Paid Insurance	
г. G.	Tax Qualified Special Pay Plan	
	LE XXII	
TUIT	ION REIMBURSEMENT	31
2006-20	007 SALARY SCHEDULE	32
SALAR	RY PROVISIONS	33
Α.	Provisions for MA	33
В.	Eligibility for MA+30	
C.	Credit for Experience	
D.	Salary Compensation for Part-time	
E.	Part-time	
F.	Overload Pay	33
INSUR	ANCE PROVISIONS	34
	CELLANEOUS INSURANCE PROVISIONS	
	VRANCE COST CONTAINMENT COMMITTEE	
	A-DUTY POSITIONS	
	ER ACTIVITIES	
	INSTRUCTIONAL DELIVERY SYSTEM	
	1183 B. C. 11. 184 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1	41

A.	Introduction	40
B.	Definitions	40
C.	Responsibilities of Originating and Remote Site Districts	41
D.	Working Conditions	41
	2. Preparation	
_	3. Class Schedules	
	Lequipment	
	5. Training	
	5. Teacher Evaluation	
	7. Mileage	
	3. Vacancies	
E.	Job Security	
F.	Broadcast and Rebroadcast Conditions	
G. H.	Problem Solving Efforts	
	Relationship to Local Master Agreements	
SCHOO	DL CALENDAR	43
2006-	2007 SCHOOL CALENDAR	44
	2008 SCHOOL CALENDAR	
	2009 SCHOOL CALENDAR	
MEMO	RANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING	47
MIEMIO	KANDOM OF UNDERSTANDING	····· - /
DURAT	TION OF AGREEMENT	48
REQUE	EST FOR REIMBURSEMENT OF MEDICAL EXPENSES	49
HEALT	TH CARE PROCEDURE AUTHORIZATION	51
LETTE	RS OF AGREEMENT	53
A.	Administrative Status on Seniority List, Article XII.6.C. (1994-1997)	53
В.	Insurance and Subcontracting (1994-1997)	53
C.	Working Conditions (1998) for Elementary Specials Teachers	
E.	Elementary Trimester (1999)	
	Credit Given for Teaching Experience Outside of Rockford Public Schools (1999)	
F.	Credit Given for Teaching Experience Outside of Rockford Lubic Schools (1777)	55
F. G.	Release Time for R.E.A. President (1999) and Treasurer	
	U 1	55
G.	Release Time for R.E.A. President (1999) and Treasurer	55 55
G. H.	Release Time for R.E.A. President (1999) and Treasurer	55 55 56
G. H. I. J. LETTE	Release Time for R.E.A. President (1999) and Treasurer Assignment of Special Education Students (1999) No Child Left Behind Act (NCLB) Elementary Art, Physical Education and Music R OF AGREEMENT.	55 55 56 57
G. H. I. J. LETTE	Release Time for R.E.A. President (1999) and Treasurer. Assignment of Special Education Students (1999) No Child Left Behind Act (NCLB) Elementary Art, Physical Education and Music.	55 55 56 57
G. H. I. J. LETTE 2004-	Release Time for R.E.A. President (1999) and Treasurer Assignment of Special Education Students (1999) No Child Left Behind Act (NCLB) Elementary Art, Physical Education and Music R OF AGREEMENT.	55 55 56 56 57

THIS AGREEMENT is made and entered into this 28th day of August, 2006, by and between the Rockford Board of Education of the Rockford Public Schools, Kent County, Michigan, (hereinafter called the "Board") and the Kent County Education Association, K.C.E.A./M.E.A./N.E.A., representing the Rockford Education Association, R.E.A., (hereinafter called the "Association").

WITNESSETH

WHEREAS, the Board and the Association recognize and declare that providing a quality education for the children of Rockford is their mutual aim and that the character of such education depends predominantly upon the quality and morale of the teaching services, and

WHEREAS, the members of the teachers' profession are particularly qualified to assist the Board and the school Administration in formulating policies and programs designed to provide high educational standards, and

WHEREAS, the Board has a statutory obligation pursuant to Act 379 of the Michigan Public Acts of 1965, to bargain with the Association as representative of its teaching personnel with respect to hours, wages, terms, and conditions of employment, and

WHEREAS, the parties, following extended and deliberate professional negotiations, have reached certain understandings which they desire to memorialize.

In consideration of the following mutual covenants, it is hereby agreed as follows:

ARTICLE I

GENERAL

- A. This Agreement is negotiated under Act 379 of the Michigan Public Acts of 1965, as amended, in order (1) to fix for its term the salaries and other conditions of employment provided herein, and (2) to encourage and abet effective and harmonious working relationships between the Board and the Association in order that the cause of public education may be best served in the school District.
- B. This Agreement shall constitute the complete and only statement of contractual relationship between the Board and the Association. The Board and the Association accept the provisions of this Agreement as commitments, which they will cooperatively and in good faith honor, support and seek to fulfill.
- C. Despite reference herein to the Board or the Association as such, each reserves the right to act hereunder by committee, individual member, or designated representative, professional or lay. Each party will provide to the other, upon written request, satisfactory evidence (such as official minutes or certificates or resolutions) of authority so to act.

D. Nothing in this Agreement which changes pre-existing Board policy, rules or regulations, written or otherwise promulgated, shall operate retroactively unless expressly so stated.

ARTICLE II

RECOGNITION AND ASSOCIATION RIGHTS

A. Definition of Association

The Board recognizes the Association as the exclusive bargaining representative, as defined in Section II of Act 379 of the Michigan Public Acts of 1965, for all certified Rockford teaching personnel under written contract with the Board (hereinafter and generally called "teachers") and school social workers and school psychologists, to the extent required by Act 379, excluding specifically the Superintendent of Schools, Assistant Superintendents, Principals, Assistant Principals, Director of Materials Center, Community Education Director, Community Education personnel, Athletic Director, school nurse and other supervisory or executive personnel, office, clerical and maintenance and operative employees. The term Board shall include its officers and agents.

Study hall aides, certified or non-certified, may be hired for the high school study halls. These aides will be paid a salary determined by the Board of Education.

B. Agreement to Negotiate

Subject to the provisions of Public Act 379, as the same may be amended, the Board agrees not to negotiate with any teachers' organization other than the Association for the duration of this Agreement with respect to personnel in the bargaining unit. Except for such negotiations under Public Act 379, the Board shall be free to communicate with teachers or the Association individually or by group.

C. Condition of Employment

It shall be a condition of employment that all teachers employed shall (1) become and/or remain members of the Association, or (2) pay to the Association a representation fee in the amount equivalent to the Association's regular and usual initiation fees and its regular and usual dues.

A. Dues

All teachers shall sign and deliver to the Board of Education an assignment authorizing deduction of membership dues and assessments of the Association including the National and Michigan Education Associations. Upon employment, teachers shall be given a copy of the form authorizing check off for the Association dues within thirty (30) days of said employment. Any teacher who is not a member of the Association in good standing within thirty (30) days from the date of commencement of teaching duties, shall pay as a fee to the Association, the NEA and MEA. Dues deduction shall be made per options provided by REA, with the Association Membership Chairperson providing a list of members and dues deduction amounts to the Payroll Department prior to the first pay period.

1. Any teacher choosing to pay a fee to the Association in lieu of membership shall make the total payment within the time limits set forth by MEA/NEA in the Hudson Packet.

2. In the event the dues and assessments shall not be paid, the Board, upon receiving a signed statement from the Association indicating a teacher has failed to comply with the conditions, shall immediately begin involuntary payroll deductions of such dues and assessments to the amount established by the Association.

B. Cash Payment

Those wishing to pay their dues in cash, must notify REA and the payroll office prior to the first pay period, and shall pay in full by November 1st. The payment should be made directly to the Association. Should this payment not be received by November 1st, the lump sum shall be deducted from the next pay.

C. Save Harmless

The Association agrees to assume the legal defense of any suit or action brought against the Board regarding this section of the Collective Agreement. The Association further agrees to indemnify and save the Board harmless from any damages or costs including unemployment compensation benefits which may be incurred by the Board in the section, subject however to the following conditions:

- A. The damages or costs have not resulted from the negligence, misfeasance or malfeasance of the Board or its agents.
- B. The Association, after consultation with the Board, has the right to decide whether or not to appeal the decision of any court or other tribunal regarding the validity of the section or the defense, which may be asserted against the Board in any court or tribunal.
- C. The Association has the right to choose the legal counsel to defend any said suit or action.
- D. The Association shall have the right to compromise or settle claim made against the Board under this section as a result of any action taken by the Board to implement.

D. Elect to Pay Representation Fee

Teachers who elect to pay a representation fee to the Association shall be afforded the same insurance coverage as is afforded to Association members and shall be afforded the same representation rights as are extended to Association members.

- D. Within thirty (30) days of the beginning of their employment hereunder, teachers may sign and deliver to the Board assignments authorizing deductions aforesaid. Once the Association informs the Board that all authorizations for the current year are on file, such sums shall be deducted as dues from the regular salaries of all such teachers and remitted (thereafter as frequently as deducted) to the Association.
- E. Nothing contained herein shall be construed to deny or restrict any teacher or the Board in the exercise of any rights he/she or it may have under the Michigan General School Laws or applicable civil law regulations. The rights granted to teachers hereunder shall be deemed to be in addition to those provided elsewhere.

ARTICLE III

BOARD AND ADMINISTRATION RIGHTS

- A. Pursuant to Act 379 of the Public Acts of 1965, the Board hereby agrees that every teacher shall have the right freely to organize, join and support the Association for the purpose of engaging in collective bargaining or negotiations and other lawful activities for mutual aid and protection. As a duly elected body exercising governmental power under cover of law of the State of Michigan, the Board undertakes and agrees that it will not directly discourage or deprive or coerce any teacher in the enjoyment of any rights conferred by Act 379 or other laws of Michigan or the Constitution of Michigan and the United States; that it will not discriminate against any teacher with respect to hours, wages, or any terms or conditions of employment by reason of his/her membership in the Association, his/her participation in any lawful activities of the Association or collective professional negotiations with the Board, or his/her institution of any grievance, complaint or proceeding under this Agreement with respect to any terms or conditions of employment.
- B. It is recognized that the laws of the State of Michigan make the Board legally responsible for the operation of the Rockford Public School System. In meeting such responsibilities, the Board at times acts through its administrative staff. Michigan law gives the Board authority necessary to discharge all of its responsibilities. The Board, on its own behalf and on behalf of the electors of the District, retains and reserves unto itself, without limitation, all powers, rights, authority, duties and responsibilities conferred upon and vested in it by the laws and the Constitution of the State of Michigan, and of the United States, and it is agreed that the Board and the Administration staff shall be free to exercise all such rights and authority to the extent permitted by law.

Nothing contained shall be considered to deny or restrict the Board of its rights, responsibilities, and authority under the Michigan General School Laws or any other national, state, county or local laws or regulations as they pertain to education.

The provisions of this Agreement shall not be construed to deny or restrict any employee rights established under the Michigan General School Laws and any other laws or regulations.

The exercise of powers, rights and authority, duties and responsibilities by the Board, and adoption of policies, rules, regulations and practices in furtherance thereof, and the use of judgment and discretion in connection therewith shall be limited only by the specific and express terms hereof which are in conformance with the Constitution and laws of the State of Michigan and the Constitution and laws of the United States.

ARTICLE IV

TEACHER RIGHTS

A. Discrimination

It is agreed by the Board and the Association that neither shall discriminate against any teacher because of race, creed, marital status, nationality, sex or age; nor shall they discriminate against any

teacher because of his/her exercising rights to include membership in and participation in the activities of the Association, reserved to him/her under state or federal law.

B. Use of School Building Facilities

The Association shall have the right, without priority, to schedule the use of school building facilities at reasonable times and intervals for Association meetings before or after regular class hours. Such meetings shall not be conducted in a place, or at a time, which might interfere with school activities, including extracurricular activities conducted after regular classroom hours. Prior notification of intent to hold a meeting shall be given and the Administration shall designate a suitable room in which the meeting is to be held.

C. District Communication Systems

The Association shall have the right to use all District communication systems, (ex. phones, fax machines, e-mail systems...) to communicate with its general membership relating to official Association business. The Board and Administration agree to allow for the e-mail system to be used without risk to confidentiality between the Association and its members.

D. Financial Resources of the District

The Board agrees to furnish to the president of the Association and the chairman of the negotiating committee, in response to request, all information in the form it is maintained by the Board concerning the financial resources of the District, tentative budgetary requirements and allocations, agenda, excluding executive session, and other public information as will assist the Association in developing intelligent, accurate, informed and constructive programs on behalf of the teachers, their students and the school District, together with non-privileged information in response to reasonable requests, which may be necessary for the Association to process any grievance and which is readily available to the Board.

E. Purpose of Internet/Intranet

The parties recognize that the internet/intranet is a vast resource capable of providing enhanced information gathering and communication skills to assist in educational, employment-related, Board of Education and Association endeavors.

1. Employees use the Internet/Intranet

Employees use the internet/intranet is appropriate under all the following circumstances:

- a. Support of academic program
- b. Telecommunications
- c. Reasonable personal and recreational usage to the extent that such does not violate the Master Agreement. Also noted is this activity does not interfere with the members assigned duties and responsibilities, and follows district policy.

F. Non-privileged Information

Non-privileged information for the above shall be contained in the teacher's personnel file and will consist of the following items of information:

- 1. TB report
- 2. All formal teacher evaluation reports (see Article XI)
- 3. Copies of annual contracts
- 4. Teaching certificate
- 5. Letters of commendation

6. Transcripts of academic records

7. Tenure Recommendations

Other personal and confidential information regarding individual teachers shall not be disclosed to the president of the Association or his/her designee, except upon mutual agreement of the parties and upon written consent of the teacher.

G. Freedom of Information Act Request (FOIA)

If a FOIA request is received for a teacher's personal file or personnel file information, the teacher and/or Association will be notified of the request when it is received by an administrator. If the teacher indicates that he/she will challenge whether the information is disclosable under FOIA, the Board will take the maximum time permitted by the FOIA before it responds to the request. The Board will cooperate to the fullest extent of the law wherever possible including expunging or withholding material, which is legally not disclosable.

ARTICLE V

TEACHING HOURS

A. Teachers' Day

The teachers' day shall consist of seven and one-half (7 ½) hours for elementary school teachers and seven and one-quarter (7 ¼) hours for secondary school teachers. This includes a duty-free lunch period.

While the above provides for the basic teaching day, the Association recognizes that each teacher has a professional responsibility to his/her students and to the District that may require him/her to devote additional time for careful daily preparation, grading papers, attending staff meetings, school functions, meeting with parents in conference, preparing reports and such work relating to his/her function as a teacher.

If circumstances require any deviation from the aforementioned times, the Administration and the Association shall mutually agree on the teaching day for the staff involved.

1. Secondary Teachers

Rockford Middle Schools, Rockford Freshman Center and Rockford Senior High School teachers' day shall be seven thirty a.m. to two forty five p.m. (7:30 - 2:45), with a thirty (30) minute lunch period in the Middle schools, Freshman Center and Senior High schools.

2. Elementary Teachers

Elementary teachers' day shall be eight fifteen a.m. to three forty-five p.m. (8:15-3:45), with a forty (40) minute lunch period.

All elementary teachers shall be guaranteed a duty-free uninterrupted lunch period of at least forty (40) minutes. The only exception to this policy shall be when weather conditions are such that the elementary children cannot be sent out of doors. In these cases, the building principal will assign the necessary teachers and other personnel to supervise through the noon period. These assignments shall be on a rotating basis.

Elementary teachers K-5 shall normally have a guaranteed break during recess periods. Exceptions to this policy shall be when weather/emergency situations are such that the elementary children cannot be sent outdoors. In these cases, the building principal will assign the necessary teachers and other personnel to properly supervise students during these periods on a rotating basis. It is understood and agreed classroom paraprofessionals may be removed by the Administration from their classroom assignment to implement this provision.

If qualified paraprofessionals are not available and already in a building to implement this provision, a staff member representative may request a meeting with the principal and Superintendent of Schools or his/her designee to review the matter and discuss possible alternative solutions.

3. Bus Supervision - Secondary

Teachers in grades 6 thru 12 who are assigned to bus supervision will be granted compensatory time allowing them to leave at two thirty (2:35) p.m. for each day they are assigned to such bus duty.

4. Night Activities - Elementary

Elementary teachers (K-5) will not be required to attend more than three (3) night activities per year exclusive of scheduled parent-teacher conferences. If additional night activities are required by building principals, the negotiated hourly rate shall be paid for the time at school. Employees may request compensatory time (comp time) in lieu of monetary compensation, but must have administrative approval. No elementary teacher will be required to attend more than two (2) meetings called by the principal per week (to start at 8:10 a.m. or later) prior to the start of the student day. Exceptions: IEPC's, Section 504, at risk conferences or student emergencies.

B. Delay of School

On days when the start of school has been delayed, teachers should, if possible, report at their regular work hours. However, it is recognized by the Board that, dependent upon the location of the teacher's home and/or the severity of weather conditions, which necessitated the delay of school, some teachers may not be able to adhere to their regular hours. In such instances, the teacher is expected to be at work fifteen (15) minutes prior to the start of the student day.

C. Closing of School

On those days where snow, sleet or other such hazards, as determined by the Superintendent of Schools, necessitates the closing of school, the teaching personnel are not required to report.

D. Permitted to Leave Building

The teaching staff shall be permitted to leave their respective buildings fifteen (15) minutes after the close of the students' regular day on Fridays and on days preceding holidays or vacations.

E. Zero Hour

If circumstances require a secondary school teacher as part of the seven and one-quarter (7 1/4) hours to teach a "zero hour" (6:40 a.m. class), the following provisions will be made:

- 1. The teacher will begin at 6:35 a.m.
- 2. The teacher will be permitted to leave his/her building at 2:35 p.m.

- 3. The teacher will be permitted to leave his/her building during his/her "unscheduled hour".
- 4. In the event the teacher is asked to remain past the 2:35 p.m. normal workday to attend a principal's meeting or departmental meeting, compensatory time off shall be worked out with the principal.

ARTICLE VI

TEACHING LOADS AND ASSIGNMENTS

A. Planning Time

The teachers' load in the Rockford Middle Schools, Freshman Center and Rockford Senior High shall consist of 310 minutes. During the workday, each teacher in the Middle Schools, Freshman Center and Senior High shall be entitled to one (1) period of planning time.

- 1. During the workweek, each elementary regular, special education, and specials classroom teacher shall be entitled to a minimum of four and a quarter (4 ¼) hours per week (255 minutes) of planning time for the 2006-2007 school year and a minimum of four and a half (4 ½) hours per week (270 minutes) of planning time. This will be provided by a combination of art, music, physical education and a thirty-minute duty free recess. The thirty-minute (30) recess period per day shall count towards student instructional time and be supervised by certified paraprofessionals from RESPA.
- 2. Planning time must be counted in blocks of time no less than fifteen (15) minutes.

B. Assignments

Assignments shall be made at the discretion of the Administration and within the area of teacher competency, teaching certificate or major and minor fields of study except temporarily or for good cause.

C. Class Size

1. The Board of Education is aware that the pupil-teacher ratio is an important aspect of an effective educational program. Thus, the Board has established the following pupil-teacher ratios:

K-5	24:1
6-7-8	28:1
9-12	30:1
Explore	35:1
P.E.	50:1

The above ratios do not apply to choir, band, orchestra, typing classes or study halls.

- 2. The Board agrees to continue its efforts to keep class sizes at an acceptable number as dictated by the financial condition of the District, the building facilities available, the availability of qualified teachers and the best interest of the District as deemed administratively feasible. Equitable distribution among staff shall be considered prior to mainstreaming special education students.
- 3. If the student-teacher ratio exceeds the above-mentioned ratios by four (4) students in any individual class, additional help will be provided and assigned to the teachers involved.

For the remainder of this agreement, the amount of paraprofessional assistance will be minimum of two (2) hours in grades 1-5 and two and one-half $(2\frac{1}{2})$ hours in Kindergarten and Developmental Kindergarten, unless Administration determines additional help is needed. Excluding the first two (2) full weeks of the school year, if there is a delay in assigning additional help due to class overloads, such additional help shall continue to be provided even if the class overload has ceased, so that the period of additional help is commensurate with the period of classroom overload.

Where the overload ceases at the end of the semester or the end of the school year, continuation of the additional help will not be required.

4. In the establishment of experimental programs involving large group instruction or other organizational patterns with high pupil-teacher ratio, the ratios established will not apply. The Board agrees to involve the Association and the teachers in the development of such programs.

D. Notification of Grade or Subject Assignments

Each teacher who, by May 1 of each school year, commits himself to teach for the following school year will be notified of his/her grade or subject assignments no later than June 1 next following, providing negotiations are completed. Should any change in his/her assignment become necessary thereafter, he/she will be released from his/her contract if he/she wishes. If, by May 1, a teacher has not committed himself to teach for the following school year, he/she may be assigned to a different position in the District if a replacement has been hired or assigned before he/she commits himself to teach in the District. In making changes in grade or subject assignments, the Board will give consideration to the requests of individual teachers.

E. Non-classroom Personnel

It is expressly understood and agreed Article VI A., C., and D., does not apply to non-classroom personnel

ARTICLE VII

TEACHING CONDITIONS

A. Supplies

The parties recognize that it is the Board's responsibility to provide appropriate buildings, teaching supplies and tools. The maintenance of the above is also the Board's responsibility. It is the teacher's responsibility to apply his/her professional abilities to teaching the children of the District using such facilities.

B. Uniforms

The Board shall furnish, without charge, a gym uniform and a tank suit for all physical education classroom teachers, and smocks for special art teachers, home economics, manual training and science teachers and agriculture teacher's coveralls, and shall provide, without charge, laundering service thereof.

C. Facilities

The Board shall maintain and furnish present staff lounges, lunchrooms, restrooms and lavatory facilities exclusively for staff use. The Board shall also make a reasonable attempt to improve inadequate existing facilities.

D. Telephones

Adequate telephone facilities, as determined by the Board of Education, shall be made available to teachers for their reasonable use.

E. Parking

Parking facilities for staff use shall be made available, and adequately maintained by the Board of Education.

F. Personal Rights

Notwithstanding their employment, teachers shall be entitled to rights of citizenship, and no lawful religious or political activities of any teacher or the lack thereof shall be grounds for any discipline or discrimination with respect to the professional employment of such teacher. The private and personal life and the lawful activities of any teacher are not within the appropriate concern of the Board.

G. Equal Opportunity

The provisions of this Agreement and the wages, hours, terms and conditions of employment shall be applied without regard to race, creed, religion, color, national origin, age, sex or martial status or membership in or association with the lawful activities of the Association. The Board and the Association pledge themselves to seek and extend the advantages of public education to every student without regard to race, creed, religion, sex, color or national origin, and to seek to achieve full equality of educational opportunity for all pupils.

ARTICLE VIII

VACANCIES, PROMOTIONS AND TRANSFERS

A. Posting Vacancies

Vacancies (a position which cannot be filled from within a building) will be posted in the teachers' lounge for a minimum of seven (7) days before the position is filled permanently.

Vacancies will also be listed on the district's website and a hard copy should be sent to the association president and the KCEA office. Whenever a teacher is interested in being considered for assignment to any vacancy in any professional position in the District, he/she may file written notice with the Superintendent of Schools or his/her designee prior to the deadline stated on the posting. Before any such vacancy is filled, the qualifications of each teacher who has filed a notice of interest shall be reviewed. Consistent with the parties' basic purpose of providing a quality education for the children of the District, such vacancies shall be filled by the Board with the best-qualified person available in the judgment of the Board.

B. Transfers of Teachers

Since the frequent transfers of teachers from one school to another is disruptive of the education process and interferes with optimum teacher performance, the parties agree that unrequested transfers of teachers during the school year are to be minimized and avoided whenever possible.

If a teacher disagrees with this transfer, they may present a written request to appeal the transfer to the Assistant Superintendent of Human Resources or his/her designee. The teacher should initiate this appeal within five (5) days of notification of assignment. The review committee shall meet within five (5) days of receipt of the request. The administration shall notify the Association of any appeals and the dates and time their reviews will be held. The committee shall be composed of the Superintendent of Schools or his/her designee, the involved principal and one (1) R.E.A. representative. The final decision shall be made by the Administration.

C. Transferred to a Supervisory Position

Any teacher who is transferred to a supervisory or executive position and shall later return to teacher status shall be entitled to retain such rights as he/she may have had under this Agreement prior to such transfer to supervisory or executive status.

ARTICLE IX

LEAVE PAY

A. Sick Leave

All teachers regularly employed by the District who are absent from duty because of personal illness shall be allowed sick leave with pay at the rate of ten (10) days per school year. The days shall become effective when the teacher reports for duty as authorized. Part time employees working less than full time with an irregular daily schedule and not working every day shall receive sick leave with pay commensurate to the percentage (%) worked, i.e., 70% equals = 7 days for part time, 50% equals = 5 days for part time, etc. For the purpose of sick day calculations for part time employees, a day of work is considered any part of the day that is worked (two hours, three hours, etc.) and will count as a full sick day being used and deducted from the employees sick day total. For part-time kindergarten teachers and/or all other part-time bargaining unit members on daily schedules that include either full or half days, the prorated number of sick days will be charged as one (1) full sick day when one (1) full day is missed and as one-half (1/2) sick day when only one-half (1/2) day is missed.

In the event the teacher terminates his/her employment, the above ten (10) days shall be prorated to the time employed. Any necessary payroll adjustments shall be made on the teacher's last paycheck. Sick leave may accumulate to 240 days. Employees who accumulate sick leave to 240 days shall start the next school year at 250 days sick leave (10 days for the current year), and shall not exceed the specified amounts as in above.

1. Reporting Unavailability for Work

Teachers shall be informed of a telephone number that they may call to report unavailability for work. Unavailability must be reported at the earliest possible time in order that a substitute may be found and in any event before six o'clock (6:00) a.m. of the day of

absence. Once a teacher has reported unavailability, it shall be the responsibility of the Administration to arrange for a substitute teacher. The Board agrees not to use student teachers as substitute teachers unless mutually agreed by parties involved. Teachers who have called in sick will not be charged a sick leave day on days when school is not in session.

2. Requests

All requests for sick leave must be submitted to and approved by the building principal. Proof of illness signed by a physician may be required at any time, together with his/her estimate of the illness duration and his/her evaluation of the employee's physical ability to continue performing the full duties and responsibilities of his/her position.

3. Pregnancy Notification

To provide sufficient planning time for efficient transition of teaching responsibilities, teachers who will be taking sick leave due to pregnancy shall notify the District at least five (5) months in advance of 1) their anticipated due date; 2) the anticipated length of leave; 3) the name, phone number and address of the treating physician.

4. Extended Illness

Sick leave for extended illness (5 or more days) will be paid only during the time period in which a physician certifies the employee to be physically or mentally disabled, and only to the extent of the number of days accumulated.

5. Involuntary Sick Leave

Upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board may, at the Board's expense, require a teacher to submit to a physical or mental examination by an appropriate specialist to determine whether involuntary sick leave is warranted.

6. Personal Illness Exhausted

Any teacher whose personal illness extends beyond the period compensated will be granted a leave of absence without pay or increment for such time as necessary for complete recovery to a maximum of one (1) year. Further extension may be granted at the will of the Board.

7. Return from an Extended Sick Leave

Upon return from an extended sick leave, the teacher may be assigned to the same or similar position provided a vacancy exists and upon furnishing a statement from his/her physician attesting to his/her ability to resume the full performance of the duties and responsibilities. All benefits shall be reinstated upon his/her return.

8. Sick Child or Immediate Family

Teachers may use accumulated sick leave for a sick child or immediate family (as defined in Article IX.G.1). Normally, no more than five (5) – seven (7) days per year should be utilized unless permission is granted from the Superintendent of Schools or his/her designee.

B. Workers' Compensation

Any teacher who is absent because of an injury or disease compensated under the Michigan Workers' Compensation Act should receive from the Board the difference between the workers' compensation payments prescribed by law and his/her regular salary, to the extent or until such time

as such teacher shall have used up any so-called "sick pay" provided herein. (No teacher shall lose more than one-third [1/3] of their accumulated sick days under this provision.)

C. Notify Building of Sick Leave

In all cases of sick leave, teachers shall notify the building principal or his/her designee as soon as possible, and in any event before 6:00 a.m. of the day of absence. Teachers will make every effort to anticipate absences and to prepare work for the substitute teacher.

D. Substitute During Conference Hour

All teachers under written contract who substitute during their conference hour, or, in the elementary school, when a special teacher would be responsible for that class, will be paid according to the following schedule:

1 - 14 minutes - \$8.00

15 – 30 minutes - \$13.00 (This does not refer to current 15-minute supervision)

31 - 60 minutes - \$22.00

In the event that any elementary teachers are required to be with students during lunch period, from 1 to 14 minutes the teacher shall receive eight dollars (\$8.00), from 15 to 30 minutes thirteen dollars (\$13.00), over 30 minutes twenty-two dollars (\$22.00), for each lunch period so interrupted by each occurrence of this nature. This provision shall not apply to the school social worker or psychologist.

If a qualified substitute is not available, bargaining unit members who are required to temporarily fill in on an hourly basis will be paid twenty-two dollars (\$22.00) per class hour.

E. Personal Leave Days

Each teacher shall be allowed four (4) personal leave days each school year. Each teacher shall be allowed four (4) personal leave days with a maximum of two (2) unused personal leave days rolled into accumulated sick leave. Advance written notice of five (5) days will be given, when possible.

- 1. The days may be used without the loss of salary.
- 2. Half days off may be used for leave days. However, these days should be used only in unique or special situations due to the difficulty in finding half-day substitute teachers.
- 3. It is agreed that personal leave days (except in reference to serious illness, death, or serious accident) shall not be used during teacher record days, parent-teacher conference days, Staff Development Days, or days immediately preceding or following a school vacation or holiday. Personal leave days may be allowed at any time throughout the year for necessary travel related to legitimate business purposes as determined by the Board of Education.
- 4. The number of teachers using personal leave days at any given time shall be limited to not more than ten percent (10%) of the building staff, but at least one (1) teacher from a building will be eligible. Extenuating circumstances may allow waiver of these numbers by the Superintendent of Schools or his/her designee.
- 5. Part time employees will receive four (4) personal leave days. For the purpose of leave days, each day will be considered a full day regardless of hours worked.

F. Bereavement Days

In the case of bereavement of immediate family (as defined in article IX.G.1 below), employees will be given three (3) days that do not count against personal or sick leave. Additional bereavement days taken will be deducted from sick leave.

G. Serious Illness

If the teacher is absent because of serious illness or serious accident in the immediate family, the days involved will be subtracted from sick leave accumulation. No more than five (5) days may be used for serious illness per occurrence without permission from the Superintendent of Schools or his/her designee.

1. Definition of Immediate Family

Immediate family shall be defined as father, mother, children, sister, brother, husband, wife, grandparents, grandchildren, parents-in-law, grandparents-in-law, brother-in-law, sister-in-law and all step-family.

It is understood that there may be instances where others have stayed in the same relationship as those above. In these instances, the teacher may request the Superintendent of Schools or his/her designee to include them in the definition and allow sick days to be used.

Serious illness shall be determined by a doctor, and a statement to this effect signed by the doctor shall be sent to the Superintendent of Schools or his/her designee upon request.

H. Absence Not Covered

Absence not covered by the sick leave or personal leave provision in this contract will result in a reduction of one (1) day's pay based upon the teacher's base salary, whether or not there is a student teacher or other teacher filling in for the absent teacher.

I. Sick Leave Buy-Out

Teachers with ten (10) years continuous service in the District shall be entitled to a payment of ten dollars (\$10.00) per day if the accumulated sick days are one hundred (100) or less, fifteen dollars (\$15.00) per day for every day over one hundred (100) for each unused accumulated sick leave day upon separation from employment provided they meet the following conditions:

- 1. The teacher shall be in good standing (no tenure charges filed) and the separation shall be by voluntary resignation;
- 2. The teacher provides the District with a written resignation by March 1 effective at the end of the current school year. Lesser notice may be allowed under appropriate circumstances as determined by the Administration.

Payment shall be made following payoff of contract.

J. Sick Leave Donation

Any employee whose sick leave accumulation is forty-one (41) days or more may relinquish no more than one (1) sick day to a single employee annually whose sick leave has been exhausted. Any employee may donate a maximum of two (2) days per year. This donation may only occur if the employee with depleted sick leave is seriously ill or seriously injured and only after the seriously ill or seriously injured employee has been subject to a wage deduction for a minimum of seven (7) workdays.

Should employees desire to donate, a written letter shall be submitted to the Superintendent of Schools or his/her designee by the union president requesting a meeting to review all aspects of the request. A committee consisting of the Superintendent of Schools or his/her designee and the union president shall meet to review the merits of the request.

ARTICLE X

LEAVES OF ABSENCE

A. Maternity Leaves

Pregnancy will be treated the same as any other sickness or disability under Article IX of this Agreement.

B. Dependent Care Leaves

These leaves shall be for up to one (1) year from the date of its commencement, inclusive of any precedent disability leave for the childbirth. Further extension may be granted at the will of the Board. Upon return from leave, the teacher may be assigned to the same or similar position provided a vacancy exists. All benefits shall be reinstated upon return.

Leaves may be commenced at semester breaks. Leaves may also be commenced at other convenient breaks in the teaching year, as determined by the Board, to minimize disruption to the students' education.

C. Military Leaves of Absence

In accordance with applicable laws these leaves shall be granted to any teacher who shall be inducted or shall enlist for military duty in any branch of the armed forces of the United States.

Teachers on military leave shall be given the benefit of any increments which would have been credited to them had they remained in active service with the school system. Reinstatement on completion of such service shall be in accordance with the requirements of the applicable laws of the United States.

D. Jury Service

A teacher when summoned for jury service and while performing jury duty shall receive the difference in pay between that received as a juror and his/her contractual salary for the period of jury service.

E. Subpoena Guidelines

If subpoena is issued to an employee and the subpoena was a result of the employee being a witness to a crime, accident, etc. during working hours and while on duty, the time off from the job will be paid and no leave days will be deducted from the employee. However, the employee must give the district the reimbursement check from the courts.

If a subpoena is issued to an employee, because employee was arrested, committed a crime, was involved in a crime or accident, etc. and if there are no personal days left, the time off from work will be non-paid but the employee can keep the reimbursement check from the courts.

If a subpoena is issued to an employee, as a witness to a crime, accident, etc, after work hours and while the employee was off duty, the following language will apply:

- A. Use personal day first.
- B. If personal days are exhausted, sick leave can be applied if available.
- C. If personal days and sick leave days are exhausted, employee receives no pay and can keep reimbursed expense from the court.

F. Subpoenaed to Appear by the Board

A leave of absence with pay may be granted for time necessary for appearances in any legal proceedings connected with the teacher's employment or with the school system whenever the teacher is subpoenaed to appear by the Board, the Administration or someone acting on their behalf or as required by law to attend.

G. Participating in Meeting

Upon request and approval of the building principal, a teacher may be released from regular duties without loss of salary for the purpose of participating in meetings, for visitation at other schools or for attending educational conferences or conventions. The number of teachers allowed to leave at any time will be within the discretion of the building principal.

H. Selective Service Physical Examination

A one (1) day's leave of absence with pay shall be granted upon request to enable a teacher to take the selective service physical examination.

I. Other Leaves

Upon request and in the sole discretion and judgment of the Board and upon terms and conditions set by the Board, leaves of absence with or without pay may be granted for:

- 1. Study related to the teacher's license.
- 2. Study to meet eligibility requirements for a license other than that held by the teacher.
- 3. Study, research or special teaching assignments involving probable advantage to the school system.
- 4. Other leaves judged appropriate by the Board.

J. Peace Corps and/or Teacher Corps

A leave of absence without pay will be granted up to two (2) years to any teacher who joins the Peace Corps and/or Teacher Corps and is a full-time participant in the program. The teacher shall be entitled to return from such leave within such two (2) year period at any time a vacancy for which the teacher is qualified exists. They shall be given the benefit of any increments which would have been credited to them had they remained in active service with the school system.

K. Adoption

Employees that have arranged and been notified that adoption of a newborn child has been secured, may take up to twenty (20) days paid leave, provided they have accumulated sick leave. It is implied that a leave for adoption should be one parent only, it must be for a newborn child to six months of age and the employee shall provide the Superintendent or his designee, with proper documentation from the appropriate authorities. When possible, at least six (6) weeks notice should be given in writing of the intent to take an adoption leave and submitted to the Superintendent or his designee.

L. Sabbatical Leave

Subject to applicable Michigan statutory provisions and any amendments thereto, teachers who have been employed for seven (7) consecutive years in the District may, in the sole discretion and judgment of the Board, be granted a sabbatical leave of one (1) year for purpose of study, travel or such other purposes as may be approved by the Board.

Requests shall be made in writing to the Superintendent of Schools on or before May 1st of the school year preceding the school year for which the leave is sought.

- 1. The teacher on sabbatical leave shall receive as compensation for the period of absence one-half (1/2) of his/her regularly scheduled salary, contingent upon his/her return to the District as a full-time teacher following sabbatical leave. The sabbatical leave pay will be paid over the twelve (12) month period following return to teaching duties in the District.
- 2. A teacher on sabbatical leave shall receive the scheduled increments, and/or adjustments in salary and credits the same as he/she would have received were he/she occupying his/her regular assignments provided all requirements of sabbatical leave policy have been fulfilled. During the sabbatical leave, the sick leave policy will not apply except for accumulation of sick days, and the Board will continue to make insurance payments.
- 3. The number of persons given sabbatical leave in any year shall be limited to not more than two (2) teachers. The number of leaves granted shall be distributed throughout the system within the District. If the number requesting sabbatical leave exceeds the number of such leave available, the selection shall be based on:
 - a. The estimated value of the leave to the individual and to the school system;
 - b. The amount of years of service in the District;
 - c. The length of time since his/her last sabbatical leave.
- 4. Such a teacher shall make reports of his/her activities pertaining to the reason(s) sabbatical leave was granted as may be requested by the Superintendent of Schools.
- 5. A teacher, upon return from sabbatical leave, shall be restored to his/her former position or substantially equivalent position.

M. Association Business

Eighteen (18) days per school year shall be available to the R.E.A. to conduct Association business. The first twelve (12) of these days are without cost to the teacher or the Association. The remaining six (6) of these days (if used) will require the Association to reimburse the Board of Education the cost of the substitute teacher. No more than five (5) days should be used by one employee.

1. Advance notice (48 hours) must be given to the Superintendent of Schools or his/her designee and the building principal.

2. These days shall not be available on the first or last day of school, the days immediately preceding or following a holiday or on conference days, record days or exam days.

N. Intent to Return from Leave of Absence

Employees on an approved first (1st) semester leave of absence must notify the Superintendent or his/her designee, in writing of their intent to return or not, by December 1st of that school year. Employees on an approved school year or second (2nd) semester leave of absence must notify the Superintendent or his/her designee of their intent to return or not for the following school year by March 1st of that school year. Failure to do so may result in loss of employment and may be regarded as resignation from the Rockford Public Schools.

ARTICLE XI

TEACHER EVALUATIONS

A. Number of Evaluations

Probationary teachers shall be evaluated at least twice during the school year. Each evaluation shall consist of at least two (2) observations per evaluation. All evaluations, except those alluded to in letter D. following, shall be conducted and completed between October 1 and May 31 of the school year in which the evaluation occurs. Tenure teachers shall be evaluated at least once every three years. Professional Development Goals will be required each year for all tenure teachers.

Unless currently on a plan of assistance, any tenured teacher who has been voluntarily or involuntarily transferred to a new building, will not be formally evaluated during that transition year except for just cause if a problem arises. If a teacher is transferred during a scheduled evaluation year, formal evaluation will take place no sooner than the second semester.

B. Time

For purposes of evaluation, each teacher shall be observed for a minimum of thirty (30) consecutive minutes in person per evaluation by the teacher's building principal, assistant principal, director, department head or any full-time administrator assigned by the Superintendent of Schools, or by his/her designee. With respect to paragraph A. above, evaluations, all monitoring or observation of the performance of a teacher shall be conducted openly and with the full knowledge of the teacher. The observation may be announced or unannounced.

C. Review

With respect to paragraph A. evaluations, two (2) copies of the written evaluation shall be submitted to the teacher within ten (10) days of the second observation. Each evaluator agrees to meet informally with each teacher within ten (10) school days of an observation. A formal written evaluation will only occur after two observations. One (1) copy of the evaluation to be signed and returned to the Administration, the second copy to be retained by the teacher. A personal interview will be held with each teacher within fifteen (15) days following completion of the final evaluation. In the event that the teacher feels his/her evaluation was incomplete or unjust, he/she may put his/her objections in writing and have them attached to the evaluation report to be placed in his/her personnel file, and one additional evaluation will be conducted if the teacher so requests.

D. Individual Development Plan

A copy of the final written evaluation report under paragraph A. will be furnished to the teacher. If the report contains any information not previously made known to and discussed with the teacher, the teacher shall have an opportunity to submit additional information to the Superintendent of Schools. If a non-tenured or a tenured teacher receives an unsatisfactory evaluation and is not terminated from the Rockford Public Schools, an Individual Development Plan (IDP) will be required. With respect to IDP's for non-tenured employees, the Administration has the right to make more than one observation within, or less than a sixty (60) day period. In the event a teacher is not continued in employment, the Board will advise the teacher of the reasons therefore.

E. Mentoring

The Board recognizes the value of participation in the evaluation process by experienced members of the Association. Whenever possible, experienced tenure teachers on the staff will be utilized by the Administration in an advisory capacity for hiring purposes as well as teacher mentoring. Teachers who shall involve themselves in the mentor capacity will not be asked to submit a written evaluation to the Administration. The mentor will not be required to participate as a witness in any disciplinary or legal proceeding involving the probationary teacher's teaching performance.

F. Social Workers and Psychologists

Notwithstanding the foregoing, social workers and psychologists shall be evaluated by the Administration in a manner the Administration considers most appropriate due to the potential sensitive, confidential nature of the work of these itinerant positions.

G. Evaluation Committee

An evaluation committee composed of eight (8) members (four (4) to be appointed by the association and four (4) appointed by the administration) will reach mutual agreement upon the evaluation criteria, procedures, and tool(s) to be used in connection with teacher evaluation. The evaluation criteria, procedures, and tool(s), as agreed upon by the committee will be submitted to both bargaining teams. Once approved, by these teams, the administration will implement these evaluation criteria, procedures, and tool(s).

ARTICLE XII

REDUCTION IN STAFF/SENIORITY

It is recognized that there may be times when it will be necessary for the Board of Education to reduce the professional staff. It is also recognized that such necessary reductions shall not be made to allow hiring of new personnel in the same field that a present teacher is certified and qualified to teach. In rehiring teachers on layoff, they shall be rehired in inverse order of layoff based upon certification and qualification.

Layoff and assignment related to recall of properly certified and qualified persons as defined by law for the forthcoming school year shall be based on written acceptable evidence on file in the central office as of January 30 of the current school year. Data received after this date will not be considered.

It is the sole responsibility of all certified and qualified personnel to promptly deliver written acceptable evidence to the central office regarding all certification, recertification, transcripts, majors and minors and all other data necessary to implement the layoff/recall and assignment procedures.

- 1. Probationary and non-degree teachers will be laid off first. This is provided that qualified tenure teachers are available.
- 2. No teacher shall be discharged or laid off pursuant to a necessary reduction in personnel unless he/she has written notification of said action.
- 3. During any period when the number of the teaching staff is reduced, the Board will not hire a new teacher to replace an incumbent teacher who is qualified and available to fill an available teaching position.
- 4. The Board will use its efforts to assist all released teachers to secure employment in other school districts.
- 5. The Board shall give not less than sixty (60) days' notice of layoff to the Association and the individuals involved.
- 6. If it becomes necessary to lay off tenure teachers, the following factors shall be used:
 - a. If the teacher is fully certified by the State of Michigan and has a major or minor in the teaching field (based upon total semester hours earned), seniority in the Rockford Schools shall prevail.
 - b. In the event a teacher is properly certified in a teaching field, and has fifteen (15) or more hours in that field but lacks the necessary semester hours for North Central approval, they shall have one (1) year to complete the necessary requirements.

c.

- Seniority is defined as length of unbroken service within the bargaining unit and shall be computed from the bargaining unit member's initial date of hire. Seniority date shall be determined by the date said teacher contract was approved by the Board of Education. If necessary, ties in seniority will be broken by drawing lots with the Association President present.
- 2) A seniority list shall be published by the District by October 15 of each school year. A copy of the seniority list and subsequent revisions and updates, if made, shall be forwarded to the Association and the building representatives.
- 3) Time spent on unpaid leave, for one semester or more, shall not be construed as a break in continuous service. However, the time spent on that leave would be deducted from the initial date of hire on the seniority list. Seniority will be lost if on unpaid leave or layoff for three years, unless mutually extended in writing by the District and the Association.

- 4) No person other than a member of the bargaining unit shall possess, retain or accrue seniority within the bargaining unit.
- 5) Members who transfer to a non-bargaining unit position shall retain only that seniority accrued while members of the bargaining unit.
- 6) Involuntarily reduced assignments shall count as if the service was at the full teaching load and will count as full-time seniority. Voluntary reduced assignments shall count only for the time spent on the job and shall receive the pro rata amount toward their seniority.
- d. Approved leaves do not break or extend seniority.
- e. In the event two (2) or more tenure teachers have the identical qualifications and certifications, the following factors shall weigh equally in the final determination:
 - 1. Highest degree held;
 - 2. Seniority in department or teaching field;
 - 3. Teaching competence;
 - 4. Number of years since teaching in his/her field.
- 7. If such teacher reductions are necessary, the Association shall be asked for recommendations using the aforementioned criteria (No. 6).
- 8. If any such teachers desire to be reemployed when future vacancies occur, they shall keep the Board advised of his/her current address and telephone number.
- 9. Procedure for recall shall be as follows:
 - a. Seniority tenure teachers will be recalled in inverse order of layoff for positions for which they are certified and qualified as determined by number six (6).
- 10. It is understood and agreed that provisions hereof with respect to staff reduction shall in no way be construed as a waiver of rights otherwise available under the Tenure Act without specifications or agreement as to what such rights may be.
- 11. Any teacher recalled to work from layoff shall be entitled to at least two (2) weeks written notice delivered to his/her last known address prior to being required to report to work. If such a teacher is given more than two (2) weeks notice, he/she shall be required to reply in writing within the two (2) weeks, agreeing to report to work at the date requested. If a recalled teacher refuses or fails to reply and/or report to work within the two (2) week time requirement, such teacher shall be considered as a voluntary "quit" and shall thereby terminate any employment relationship with the Board.

Any teacher recalled to work from layoff shall be entitled to at least two (2) weeks notice delivered to his/her last known address by certified mail, return receipt requested prior to being required to report to work.

- It is expressly understood and agreed by both the Board and the Association that the beginning of the two (2) week requirement shall begin only after the teacher signs the return receipt.
- 12. The refusal of a current full-time properly certified and qualified tenure person of a part-time position shall not remove the individual from the recall list. This provision shall not invalidate any other section or article of this Agreement.

ARTICLE XIII

STUDENT DISCIPLINE AND TEACHER PROTECTION

A. Disciplinary Actions and Methods

The Board recognizes its responsibility to continue to give Administration backing and support to its teachers, although each teacher bears the primary responsibility for maintaining proper control, and disciplinary actions and methods invoked by them shall be reasonable and just and in accordance with established Board policy.

B. Teacher Assault by Student

Any case of assault upon a teacher, while in the performance of duties, or as an outgrowth of duties, shall be promptly reported to the Superintendent or his/her designee and the association president, or his/her designee, by the building administrator or his/her designee.

The Board shall provide legal counsel to advise the teacher of legal rights and obligations with respect to such assault and shall render all reasonable assistance to the teacher in connection with handling of the incident by law enforcement and judicial authorities.

C. Legal Assistance to Teacher

Legal assistance to Teacher for injury to person or damage to property: In the event civil action is sought as a remedy as the result of an assault upon the teacher, while in the performance of teaching duties, or as an outgrowth of teaching duties, the board of education shall render all reasonable legal assistance to the teacher in seeking a judgment for injury to person or damage to property.

Reasonable legal assistance shall be defined as providing legal consultation with an attorney, to protect the teacher's rights. Said consultation shall not mean the actual filing, processing, or a board-provided lawyer's presence at a suit or trial. It shall mean the right to discuss with said board provided lawyer all facets of the situation and be provided with legal recommendation.

D. Assistance to Teacher in Complaints or Suits

A teacher will be informed of any complaint and/or suit against them as a result of disciplinary action taken by the teacher against the student, in performance of the teacher's duties. The board shall render reasonable legal assistance, as defined in Article XIII, Section C. above, to the teacher in the teacher's defense.

E. Complaint

Any complaint by a student or parent directed toward a teacher that is considered serious by the appropriate administrator and which is to be written into the teacher's personnel files, shall be called to the teacher's attention in conference within five (5) days of receipt of the complaint. Said teacher shall have the right to reply in writing and have his/her statement placed in his/her files with the other statement in the event that he/she chooses. The teacher shall receive copies of the written complaints directed against him.

ARTICLE XIV

DISCIPLINE OF TEACHERS

- A. The Board may adopt rules and regulations not in conflict with the terms of this Agreement concerning the discipline of teachers.
- B. No certified teacher shall be disciplined including reprimand, suspension with or without pay, demotion or discharged without just cause.

Any administrative reprimand which is to be written into the teacher's personnel file, or is to be used as a basis for reprimand, shall be called to the teacher's attention by the appropriate administrator.

The teacher shall receive a written copy of such complaint, if any. Said teacher shall have the right to reply in writing and have his/her statement placed in his/her personnel file.

Failure to reemploy teachers in extra-duty positions shall not constitute discipline, suspension, demotion or discharge and shall not be the subject of a grievance under this contract.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the case of the discipline of a tenure teacher within the meaning of the Tenure Teachers' Act, just cause shall be determined under the Act.

C. Discipline of teachers shall be subject to the grievance procedure; provided, however, that (1) as to probationary teachers, the Board may give such notices of unsatisfactory work and such other notices as shall be required or permitted by the Michigan Tenure Teachers' Act during the pending of any grievance; and (2) as to teachers on tenure on continuing contracts, pending grievances shall be dismissed upon filing of written charges under the written Michigan Tenure Teachers' Act and the tenure act shall thereafter govern all proceedings against the teacher.

ARTICLE XV

NEGOTIATIONS

A. The parties acknowledge that during the negotiations which resulted in this Agreement, each had the unlimited right and opportunity to make demands and proposals with respect to any subject or matter not removed by law from the areas of collective bargaining and that the understandings and agreements arrived at by the parties after the exercise of that right and opportunity are set forth in this Agreement.

Therefore, the Board and the Association, for the life of this Agreement, each voluntarily and unqualifiedly waives the right, and each agrees that the other shall not be obligated to bargain collectively with respect to any subject or matter not specifically referred to or covered in the Agreement, except for matters which are subject to the grievance procedure as provided in Article XVI hereof, even though each subject or matter may not have been within the knowledge or

contemplation of either or both of the parties at the time that they negotiated or signed this Agreement.

- B. Notwithstanding the foregoing paragraph, it is agreed that any teacher, the Association, or the Board shall have the right during the term of this Agreement to bring matters not covered herein but of common concern to the attention of the administrative staff for its study and recommendation, it being understood that no such matters shall become the subject of arbitration or mediation.
- C. Neither party in the negotiations shall have any control of the selection of a negotiating or bargaining representative of the other party. Parties mutually agree that their representatives will be clothed with all necessary power and authority to make proposals, counterproposals and make concessions in the course of negotiations.
- D. There should be three (3) signed copies of any final Agreement; one (1) copy shall be retained by the Board, one (1) by the Association and one (1) by the Superintendent of Schools.
- E. At least one hundred twenty (120) days prior to the expiration date of this Agreement, the parties agree to begin negotiations for a new Agreement covering wages, terms and conditions of employment of teachers employed by the Board.
- F. This Agreement may be altered, changed, added to, deleted from or modified only through the voluntary, mutual consent of the parties in writing and signed by both parties as an amendment to this Agreement.
- G. A teacher engaged during the school day in negotiating in behalf of the Association with any representative of the Board or participating in any professional grievance negotiation, including arbitration, shall be released from regular duties without loss of salary when such meeting is held during the school day.

It is understood, however, that during any arbitration procedures, the number of teachers released will be kept to a minimum so as not to interrupt the normal school operation. Furthermore, every effort shall be made to utilize non-teaching time for arbitration proceedings.

ARTICLE XVI

GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

1. Step One

Any teacher or group of teachers believing that there has been a violation, misinterpretation or misapplication of any provision of this Agreement, or any rule, order or regulation of the Board relating to wages, hours, terms or conditions of employment, shall within ten (10) working days after occurrence discuss such matter with the principal of the building involved or with the Superintendent of Schools when the grievance arises in more than one (1) building.

2. Step Two

If such discussion does not resolve the matter satisfactorily, the teacher or teachers affected may within ten (10) working days thereafter file a written grievance with the Superintendent of Schools or his/her designated representative.

Within five (5) working days thereafter, a meeting shall be held to resolve the grievance. The Superintendent of Schools shall answer the grievance in writing and the grievance and answer shall be transmitted to the Board.

3. Step Three

At its next regular meeting, the Board shall receive the grievance. The Board may hold a hearing thereon, may designate one or more of its members to hold a hearing or otherwise investigate the grievance, or may prescribe such other procedure it may deem appropriate for consideration of the grievance, provided, however, that in no event, except with express written consent of the Association, shall final determination of the grievance be made by the Board or its delegated representative more than thirty (30) days after the first regular Board meeting at which time it was received. The Board hearing provided herein shall not be required in those instances where specific statutory proceedings or hearing are applicable; and, in any event, only one hearing need be held, and that to comply in all respects with statutory mandates with the statute controlling in cases of conflict herewith.

4. Step Four

If the decision of the Board is not satisfactory, the grievance may be submitted to arbitration by written notice, within thirty-one (31) days after receipt of the decision to the Superintendent of Schools and the American Arbitration Association.

- A. An impartial arbitrator shall be promptly selected by the parties to decide the matter. If they cannot agree as to the arbitrator, he/she shall be selected by the parties from a panel of five (5) qualified persons prepared by the American Arbitration Association.
- B. The power of the arbitrator shall be limited to the interpretation or application of the express terms of this Agreement, and he/she shall have no power to alter, add to, or subtract from the terms of this Agreement as written. Both parties agree to be bound by the award of the arbitrator and agree that judgment thereon may be entered in any court or competent jurisdiction.
- C. No grievance shall be processed unless initiated or carried to the next Step within the time provided herein or as extended by mutual agreement. If a teacher is found to have been discharged without just cause, he/she shall be reinstated on such terms as the parties may agree or as the Arbitrator shall order.
- D. The fees and expenses of the Arbitrator shall be paid by the non-prevailing party.
- E. Nothing contained herein shall be construed to prevent any individual teacher from presenting a grievance and having the grievance adjusted without intervention of the Association.

ARTICLE XVII

NO INTERRUPTION OF EDUCATION

The Board, Association and each teacher recognize that their primary responsibility is to the children of the District, and declare that their mutual objective is to provide those children with a proper education. To that end, it is agreed that during the life of this Agreement, they will not permit, cause or encourage any interruption, disturbance or interference with the continuous, normal education of any such children by sanction, concerted activity, or otherwise and that any difference of opinion or dispute which there may be between or among themselves will be resolved by the methods provided herein, including arbitration, and will not be allowed to affect in any way the normal education afforded the children of the Rockford Public School District.

ARTICLE XVIII

MEDICALLY FRAGILE STUDENTS

A. Authorization

Prior to any bargaining unit member performing health care related services to students required by an IEPC, written authorization signed by a licensed physician and the student's parent(s)/guardian(s) shall be received by the District and available to the bargaining unit member. Such authorization should include specific health care related procedures that are to be performed, the underlying condition calling for such services and the specific conditions under which the services are to be provided. (See Health Care Procedure Authorization Form.)

B. Training

Any bargaining unit member who has a medically fragile student assigned to him/her will be trained by licensed medical personnel in conjunction with the child's parent to handle the student's special health care needs.

C. Communication Equipment

The District agrees to supply the bargaining unit member with the necessary communication equipment to allow direct communication with appropriate licensed medical personnel (i.e., portable phone, etc.).

D. Liability Policy

Any bargaining unit member working with any school student is covered as an agent for the school under the Board's liability policy in the amount of \$3,000,000. The insurance shall specifically cover personal liability for the employee(s) providing such services. The Association will be provided a copy of the policy and any applicable riders annually upon request.

E. Supplies or Equipment

The employee shall not be required to provide any supplies or equipment necessary for the services to medically fragile students.

F. Right to Refuse to Perform Health Care Procedures

If the preceding five Steps are not followed, the bargaining unit member has the right to refuse to perform the health care procedures requested. The employee shall promptly notify, in person, a responsible administrator if he/she cannot perform the required procedures. Such notice should be as far in advance as possible.

ARTICLE XIX

JOB SHARING / PART TIME

The District will consider appropriate job shares:

1. Application

Two (2) bargaining unit members desiring to share a teaching position may make application to the Superintendent. Such application shall include a written proposal regarding hours of work, methods of communication, job duties, meetings, Staff Development Days, conferences and the division of responsibilities and shall be provided to and reviewed by the building principal and Association President. The Superintendent or designee shall meet with the applicants to discuss their proposal and thereafter make his/her decision granting or denying the application in writing. The Association shall present any concerns about adverse impact under the Bargaining Agreement to the Superintendent or designee. The decision to deny a job share shall be final and non-grievable. The Association may grieve the granting of a job share if it violates the Bargaining Agreement and appropriate written waivers have not been procured.

2. Restrictions and Waivers

No job share shall be permitted if the agreement will in any way adversely affect the seniority, layoff or recall rights of another bargaining unit member, including those on layoff. In such situations, the adversely affected bargaining unit member(s) and the Association may, in writing, elect to waive his/her seniority rights for that specific situation. Failure of said bargaining unit member(s) or the Association to waive such rights shall nullify the proposed job share and shall in no way result in adverse effect upon the refusing bargaining unit member.

3. Job Sharing

Those employees in a job-share position shall be required to attend the following Staff Development Days: 1st official teacher work day; all ½ day and full day Staff Development Days as adopted in the school year calendar; all parent/teacher conferences; and, when possible, other school related meetings which would normally be attended by a full-time employee. Job-share employees normally need not report to staff meetings when not scheduled to work. Employees that work in two (2) or more buildings shall make arrangements with the building administration. If the administration requests job-share employees to attend additional training, curriculum development or other school related functions, a minimum of two (2) weeks notice will be given and said employee has the right to decline attendance. The current maximum sub rate will be paid for the time worked.

4. Part Time

Those employees in a part time position shall be required to attend the percentage of staff devolvement days equivalent to the percentage of their contract (see example below). The 1st official teacher workday is a required day and is included in that percentage. In addition, the following days are required: all parent/teacher conferences; and, other school related meetings, which would normally be attended by a full-time employee. Part time employees normally need not report to staff meetings when not scheduled to work. Employees that work in two (2) or more buildings shall make arrangements with the building administration. If the administration requests part time employees to attend additional training, curriculum development or other school related functions, a minimum of two (2) weeks notice will be given and said employee has the right to decline attendance. The current maximum sub rate will be paid for the time worked.

a. Part time teachers will be required to attend the equivalent percent of student days and in-service days of their paid salary.

Example:

```
\frac{1}{2} time = 180 school days / 2 = 90 days

\frac{1}{2} time = 5 in-service days /2 = 2.5 in-service days

or

60% time = 180 school days X 60% = 108 days

60% time = 5 in-service day X 60% = 3 in-service days
```

b. Part time Kindergarten teachers shall be compensated \$100 for full day (\$50 for $\frac{1}{2}$ day) for purposes of Kindergarten round-up and Kindergarten testing.

ARTICLE XX

MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

- A. This Agreement shall supersede any rules, regulations, policies or practices of the Board which are contrary to or inconsistent with the specific and express terms of this Agreement, provided such specific and express terms hereof are in conformance with the Constitution and laws of the State of Michigan and the Constitution and laws of the United States, and shall likewise supersede any contrary or inconsistent terms contained in any employment contract with the individual teachers in the bargaining unit and all future individual teacher employment contracts with bargaining unit teachers to be subject to the terms of this Agreement during the life of the Agreement.
- B. Copies of the Agreement shall be duplicated at the expense of the Board and a sufficient number to assure each teacher a copy will be given to the Association.
- C. If any provision of this Agreement or any application of the Agreement to any teacher in the bargaining unit shall be contrary to law, then such provisions or application shall not be deemed valid and subsisting except to the extent permitted by law, but all other provisions or applications hereof shall continue in full force and effect.
- D. Employees covered by this Agreement may have payroll deduction for the purpose of tax-sheltered annuities and/or United States Government Savings Bonds.

E. Replacement Personnel: If there is a duplication of salary and/or fringe benefits, the replacement shall be put on the appropriate salary Step after having completed thirty (30) consecutive working days in the same assignment. Fringe benefits for those eligible shall begin the first of the month following completion of the thirty (30) consecutive working days in the same assignment.

Replacement personnel shall not accrue any seniority nor have any rights to an open position. If replacement personnel are hired by the beginning of the following school year, the seniority shall accrue from the point of the replacement position (if continuous for one-half of one semester or more as defined in the seniority list) the previous year.

If a replacement is hired to replace a regular staff member and there is no duplication of salary and/or benefits, such replacement, if eligible, shall be put on the appropriate salary Step.

- F. Seniority may be earned only after a person has worked more than sixty (60) consecutive working days in the same assignment in the same building. Any interruption of the above description shall not result in earning seniority.
- G. Qualified K.C.E.A. teachers may apply for positions and may be considered for positions in the Rockford Public Schools upon completion of an application and receipt of all transcripts and all credentials. The final decision shall be made by the Board of Education.
- H. Notwithstanding the above, it is expressly understood and agreed by both parties the Board is under no obligation AT ALL to rehire replacement or probationary persons and any future employment is completely discretionary and determined in the sole judgment of the Board.

ARTICLE XXI

EARLY RETIREMENT

A. Eligible

Teachers shall be eligible for an early retirement incentive in accordance with the following schedule and provisions. Teachers who retire within the first (1st) year after they are first eligible for any type of retirement under the Michigan Public School Employees Retirement System shall receive \$11,000.00:

2 nd year through 5 th year eligible	-	\$10,000
6 th year after first eligible	-	\$7,000
7 th year after first eligible	-	\$5,000
8 th year after first eligible	-	\$3,000
9 th and 10 th years after first eligible	-	\$2,000

B. Request for Early Retirement

The request for early retirement shall be submitted in writing as a resignation by March 1, effective at the end of the current school year. It is agreed by both parties that anyone who submits a letter of

retirement after March 1 shall not receive the early retirement subsidy. The March 1 deadline may be extended for extenuating circumstances as determined by the Board.

C. Eligible for Benefits

The teacher must have had ten (10) years continuous full-time service in Rockford prior to his/her request for early retirement to be eligible for the benefits described.

D. Michigan School Retirement Fund

Retirement means the teacher must make application for benefits under the Michigan School Retirement Fund and cannot serve the Rockford Schools in any future paid capacity without the approval of the Superintendent of Schools.

E. Supplemental Retirement Program

The Board and Administration retain the exclusive right to develop and periodically implement a supplemental retirement program in addition to the one specified in this contract. Eligibility and other criteria shall be determined solely by the Administration.

F. Termination of Board Paid Insurance

Board paid insurance will cease for all retirees July 1 of the year that they have committed to retire. In the event a teacher retires at semester time, Board paid insurance will cease on March 1st of that current school year.

G. Tax Qualified Special Pay Plan

The parties agree that the Rockford Public Schools will implement a tax qualified special pay plan under IRS Code 403(b) for members of the bargaining unit represented by the Association.

ARTICLE XXII

TUITION REIMBURSEMENT

In order to encourage professional growth and development, teachers on the BA + 18 scale with continuing certification or beyond, would be eligible for tuition reimbursement of up to three (3) credit hours (or equivalent in term hours) per fiscal year. If credits are earned from an accredited private or out-of-state institution, the maximum fee reimbursed will be the average per credit cost charged at M.S.U., C.M.U., W.M.U. and G.V.S.U. Undergraduate credits will be reimbursed only with prior written approval of the Board or when requested by the Board. Reimbursement will be made after copies of proof of payment and a transcript indicating successful completion of the course is presented to the Administration Offices. If a teacher received tuition payment from scholarships or grants, no duplicate reimbursement will be made by the Board.

2006-2007 SALARY SCHEDULE (.2.0% steps 1-19) (2.5% steps 20-30)

STEP(S)	BA	BA+18**	MA	MA+15	MA+30
1	36,093	37,361	39,347	40,976	41,531
2	37,089	38,307	40,439	42,267	42,839
3	38,706	39,977	42,269	44,109	44,705
4	40,160	42,081	44,392	46,335	46,928
5	42,269	44,301	46,744	48,732	49,362
6	44,420	46,716	49,307	51,389	52,217
7	46,574	49,162	51,886	54,023	54,875
8	48,733	51,570	54,474	56,712	57,590
9	50,877	54,024	57,017	59,363	60,265
10	52,974	56,452	59,597	61,996	62,924
11 thru 14	52,974	59,115	62,528	64,744	66,038
15 thru 19	52,974	62,131	65,758	67,954	69,451
20 thru 23	53,234	63,642	67,465	69,505	71,024
24 thru 27	52,499	65,262	69,043	71,161	72,698
28 thru 30	53,758	66,750	70,516	72,718	75,198

**BA+18 degree change will not be granted unless written proof of planned program is submitted by college

Salaries Are The Contractual Salaries

SALARY PROVISIONS

A. Provisions for MA

Provisions for MA shall include its equivalent. MA or its equivalent shall mean thirty (30) semester hours or forty-five (45) term hours beyond the Bachelor's degree in the teaching field (graduate credit or prerequisite required for intended graduate work). These hours are to be completed following receipt of a Bachelor's degree.

EXAMPLE: Secondary Level – Field of Science

30 semester hours, which may include 24 semester hours in their field, and 6 semester hours in courses related to the teacher's role. It is recommended that teachers secure approval from the Superintendent of Schools before taking related courses.

EXAMPLE: Elementary Level – 30 semester hours or diversified courses

This could include any course completed, which would be beneficial in the teaching of the elementary curriculum.

An evaluation will be made in each individual case to determine the eligibility of each teacher. The Superintendent of Schools shall make the final decision.

B. Eligibility for MA+30

Eligibility for MA+30 scale shall require thirty (30) semester hours of graduate credit after the Master's degree or sixty (60) hour Master's degree program. However, teachers employed in the District as of the 1987-88 school year and on the BA+18, MA or MA+15 scale as of the 1988-89 school year may qualify for the MA+30 scale with a minimum of fifteen (15) graduate hours in addition to their Master's degree provided they have a total of thirty (30) semester hours in addition to their Master's degree. Eligibility for the MA and MA+15 scales shall not be affected by these provisions for the MA+30 scale.

C. Credit for Experience

Five (5) years' credit will be allowed for teaching experience outside the Rockford Public Schools.

D. Salary Compensation for Part-time

Salary compensation for part-time shall be the prorated amount (prorated as to the percentage of appointment) at the appropriate Step for each bargaining unit member of salary schedule.

E. Part-time

Part-time employees, who work one-half or more of the workday, or one-half of the workweek, shall receive a full-Step increase on the salary scale. Part-time employees working less than one-half of the school workdays (50% of a full contract) shall remain on the same Step the following year.

F. Overload Pay

One-sixth (1/6) of BA minimum base salary for those teachers on Step 1 through Step 9 of the salary schedule will be paid any teacher at the Middle Schools or Senior High level who teaches a sixth hour for that year (1/12 of BA minimum base salary for a semester). Those teachers on Step 10 or above on the salary schedule will receive a flat rate of \$8,000.00 per year (\$4,000.00 per semester)

for teaching an overload (or sixth class). This provision shall not apply to the social worker or psychologist.

INSURANCE PROVISIONS

A. The Board and Association recognize that duplication of insurance benefits has become a costly and wasteful expenditure of public funds. To this end, the Association agrees to strongly encourage its membership to avoid duplicate coverage.

The insurance benefits provided herein shall begin only after the teacher has properly completed the necessary forms, and the application has been accepted and approved by the appropriate carrier.

B. Beginning August 24, 2005 through December 31, 2005, the Board shall offer M.E.S.S.A. Choices II/with preferred Rx at no cost to employees who qualify. M.E.S.S.A. Super Care I/with preferred Rx 100/200 deductible, shall be offered to employees who qualify, but employees electing this coverage shall pay the difference, based on the 'ala carte' rate (area D), of M.E.S.S.A. Choices II/with preferred Rx (over 19 pay periods) and M.E.S.S.A. Super Care I/with preferred Rx 100/200 deductible. Employees who choose this option will be a part of the section 125 pre-tax program.

Effective January 1, 2006 and continuing for the duration of this agreement, the Board shall offer M.E.S.S.A. Choices II/with \$10/20 Drug Plan Rider at no cost to employees who qualify. M.E.S.S.A. Super Care I/with \$10/20 Drug Plan Rider 100/200 deductible, shall be offered to employees who qualify, but employees electing this coverage shall pay the difference, based on the 'ala carte' rate (area D), of M.E.S.S.A. Choices II/with \$10/20 Drug Plan Rider (over 19 pay periods) and M.E.S.S.A. Super Care I/with \$10/20 Drug Plan Rider 100/200 deductible. Employees who choose this option will be a part of the section 125 pre-tax program.

C. Prescription Drug Reimbursement Pool

Beginning January 1, 2006, a prescription drug reimbursement pool totaling \$50,000.00 shall be established. During the 2005-2006 school year, any prescription co-pay expense (according to plan guidelines) over \$150.00 shall be reimbursed by the board. In 2006-2007, any amount over \$175.00 will be reimbursed; and in 2007-2008, any amount over \$200.00 will be paid by the board. Total reimbursement for all three years will not exceed \$75,000.00 including RESPA (see RESPA agreement, Article XVI.B.2.). Any remaining funds in the reimbursement pool will be used to offset future increases in health care.

D. The provisions of this insurance section shall be controlled by the underwriter's requirements and Administration regarding benefits, eligibility and other matters.

Beginning August 24, 2005 through December 31, 2005, the Board will provide M.E.S.S.A. Choices II/with preferred Rx health insurance, excluding options, at no cost to eligible employees. Effective January 1, 2006 and continuing for the duration of this agreement, the Board shall offer M.E.S.S.A. Choices II/with \$10/20 Drug Plan Rider at no cost to eligible employees. This insurance will cover the employee and his/her immediate family, i.e., employee, spouse, and dependent children that meet insurance policy guidelines.

E. Beginning August 24, 2005 through December 31, 2005, those teachers who select M.E.S.S.A. Choices II/with preferred Rx or Super Care 1/with preferred Rx option above will receive the Delta Dental 80%-80%-80% Plan with a \$1,000.00 annual maximum in 2003-04, \$1,250.00 annual maximum in 2004-05 and \$1,500.00 annual maximum through the remainder of this agreement, also included is a \$1,600.00 orthodontic lifetime maximum.

Effective January 1, 2006 and continuing for the duration of this agreement, those teachers who select M.E.S.S.A. Choices II/with \$10/20 Drug Plan Rider or Super Care 1/with preferred Rx option above will receive the Delta Dental 80%-80%-80% Plan with a \$1,000.00 annual maximum in 2003-04, \$1,250.00 annual maximum in 2004-05 and \$1,500.00 annual maximum through the remainder of this agreement, also included is a \$1,600.00 orthodontic lifetime maximum.

The Board agrees to pay all increases in the cost of the M.E.S.S.A. Choices II/with preferred Rx (through December 31, 2005) or M.E.S.S.A. Choices II/with \$10/20 Drug Plan Rider (January 1, 2006 through remainder of this agreement) provided, however, the coverage is not increased by M.E.S.S.A. during this time.

- F. The Board will provide a Long Term Disability Insurance to all regularly contracted teachers who work a minimum of fifteen (15) hours, plus other requirements.
 - 1. The qualifying period shall be ninety (90) calendar days or at the expiration of the employee's accumulated sick leave, whichever is greater.
 - 2. The scheduled monthly benefits shall be sixty-six and two-thirds percent (66 2/3%) of the insured person's monthly contracted salary to a maximum of \$5,000 per month.
 - 3. This program will compensate the employees to age sixty-five (65).
 - 4. Enrollees must be under sixty-four (64) years of age.

Offsets shall include: Social Security (frozen), Workers' Compensation, Retirement Programs, or any other disability income from a group, wholesale or franchise, insurance program.

- G. Those persons who elect M.E.S.S.A. Choices II/with preferred Rx (through December 31, 2005) or M.E.S.S.A. Choices II/with \$10/20 Drug Plan Rider (January 1, 2006 through remainder of this agreement) or M.E.S.S.A. Super Care 1/with preferred Rx insurance shall receive a \$30,000 term life insurance with accidental death and dismemberment, and M.E.S.S.A. VSP 3.
- H. Option Plan Flexible Benefits Plan

For each full-time person who does not enroll in the medical/surgical care program, the Board of Education will provide the following fringe benefits for this option group:

- 1. Delta Dental Auto Plus, with a \$1,000.00 annual maximum in 2003-04, \$1,250.00 annual maximum in 2004-05 and \$1,500.00 annual maximum through the remainder of this agreement, include is an adult orthodontic rider.
- 2. \$50,000 of term life insurance with accidental death and dismemberment
- 3. A Vision Care Plan 3 Plus

- 4. The Board will pay the employee \$2,600.00, cash in lieu, annually to be paid in biweekly amounts of \$100.00.
 - a. The employee will be required to sign the Flexible Benefits Plan election form, which includes a waiver of health coverage.
 - b. The additional compensation will begin the month following completion of the election form. If the recipient delays in completing the election form in a timely manner, the annual compensation will be prorated. The Board will not be liable for any retroactive payments.
 - c. The above amount will be prorated if an employee does not work a full contract year.

I. Insurance Option Package

Contracted teachers who teach at least half-time or more may elect to take the cash in lieu as described in section H. 4. above, commensurate to the time worked, i.e., 3/5's equals 60% cash in lieu, 4/5's equals 80% cash in lieu, etc. Employees who choose the insurance option package as described in G. 1-3. above, that are part-time as defined in the Master Agreement will receive those options at a commensurate rate of time worked, i.e., 3/5's equals 60% benefits, 4/5's equals 80% benefits, etc.

MISCELLANEOUS INSURANCE PROVISIONS

- 1. Contracted teachers who teach three (3) or more hours daily (half-time or more), but less than full-time, shall receive benefits commensurate to the time worked, i.e., 3/5's equals 60% benefits, 4/5's equals 80% benefits, etc., if they so choose and are eligible. Employees who teach less than three (3) hours daily (less than half-time) are not eligible for benefits, but may elect to purchase benefits under the group plan.
- 2. Elections made by a teacher shall remain unchanged for the balance of the period, except by mutual agreement.
- 3. The insurance program will be administered by the Association, its agents or representatives.

INSURANCE COST CONTAINMENT COMMITTEE

Both the Board and the Unions shall make a definite and serious commitment to study and review cost containment and possible premium reduction options of all insurances.

It is agreed and understood that any changes in current benefits must be negotiated between the Board and respective Associations.

EXTRA-DUTY POSITIONS

Extra-duty percentages shall be based on BA/Step 1 Base

ACTIVITY	YEAR I	YEAR II	YEAR III
Baseball			
Head Varsity	11	12	13
Head J.V./Head Freshman	7	8	9
Basketball			
Head Varsity	16	17	18
Head J.V./Head Freshman	10	11	12
Head 7 th /8 th Grades	6	7	8
Middle School "B" Teams	4	5	6
Bowling			
Head Varsity	5	6	7
Cheerleading (Sideline – Fall)			
Head Varsity	7	8	9
Junior Varsity	6	7	8
Freshman	4	5	6
Head 7 th /8 th Grades	3	4	5
Assistant (1)	2	3	4
Cheerleading (Competitive)			
Head Varsity	10	11	12
Junior Varsity	6	7	8
Freshman	6	7	8
Head 7 th /8 th Grades	6	7	8
Cheerleading (Sideline – Winter)			
Head Varsity	5	6	7
Junior Varsity	4	5	6
Freshman	3	4	5
Crew			
Head Varsity (Girls)	5	6	7
Head Varsity (Boys)	5	6	7
Assistants (2)	2	3	4
Cross Country			
Head Varsity	8	9	10
Assistant (1)	6	7	8
Middle School	6	7	8
Football	-		-
Head Varsity	16	17	18
Assistants (3)	10	11	12
Head J.V./Head Freshman	10	11	12
Assistants (2)	9	10	11
Middle School Head Football	6	7	8
Middle School Assistant	4	5	6
Golf			
Head Varsity	8	9	10
Head J.V.	5	6	7
Head Freshman(1)	5	6	7

ACTIVITY	YEAR I	YEAR II	YEAR III
Gymnastics			
Head Varsity	10	11	12
Assistant (1)	6	7	8
Hockey		·	
Head Varsity	8	9	10
Assistant (1)	6	7	8
Lacrosse	0	,	0
Head Varsity	8	9	10
Head J.V.	6	7	8
Head Freshman	5	6	7
	3	0	/
Ski Team			10
Head Varsity (Boys & Girls)	8	9	10
Soccer			
Head Varsity	8	9	10
Head J.V.	6	7	8
Head Freshman	5	6	7
Softball			
Head Varsity	11	12	13
Head J.V./Head Freshman	7	8	9
Swimming			
Head Varsity	13	14	15
Assistant (1)	8	9	10
High School Diving	6	7	8
Head 7 th /8 th Grades	6	7	8
Middle School Assistant	4	5	6
Tennis			
Head Varsity	8	9	10
Head J.V.	5	6	7
Middle School	6	7	8
Track		,	
Head Varsity (Boys & Girls)	11	12	13
Assistants (3)	7	8	9
Head 7 th /8 th Grades	6	7	8
Assistants (3)	4	5	6
Volleyball	4	<i>J</i>	U
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1.1	10	12
Head Varsity	11	12	13
Head J.V./Head Freshman	8	9	10
Head 7 th /8 th Grades	6	7	8
Middle School "B" Teams	4	5	6
Water Polo			
Head Varsity	11	12	13
Assistants (2)	7	8	9
Wrestling			
Head Varsity	13	14	15
Assistant (2)	8	9	10
Head 7 th /8 th Grades	6	7	8
Assistants	4	5	6

One percent (1%) shall be added to the extra duty assignment at the beginning of the eighth (8^{th}) year extra duty assignment in the same assignment.

OTHER ACTIVITIES

ACTIVITY	YEAR I	YEAR II	YEAR III
Audio Visual Director			
(1 hour released time)	6	7	8
(2 hours released time)		None	
Band			
Director	15	16	17
Assistants	9	10	11
Choir			
Senior High	2 1/2	3	3 1/2
Debate	5	6	7
(If incorporated with class)	1 1/2	2	2 1/2
Department Head			
2-9 Teachers	3	31/2	4
10 or more Teachers	5	51/2	6
Dramatics	5	6	7
High School (Per Play)	5	6	7
Middle School (Per Play)	3	4	5
Elementary Lead Teachers	3	3 ½	4
Forensics	5	6	7
(If incorporated with class)	1 1/2	2	2 1/2
National Honor Society	3	3 1/2	4
Newspaper			
Senior High	6	7	8
(If incorporated with class)		None	
Odyssey of the Mind-Coordinator	2		
Safety Patrol	3	4	5
Science Olympiad of the High School/Middle School-Coordinator	2		
Sixth Grade Camp	5	6	7
Student Council			
Senior High	5	6	7
(If incorporated with class)	1 1/2	2	2 1/2
Middle School	3	4	5
Elementary Schools	3	4	5
Technology Liaisons	3	31/2	31/2
Variety Show Director		4	5
Yearbook			
Senior High	6	7	8
(If incorporated with class)	2	3	4
Middle School	5	6	7

Extra-duties cover all responsibilities for each assignment. If the following individuals are contracted to handle assignments not listed above, they will receive two and one-half percent (2 ½%) of salary for each week worked. These include: agriculture instructor, Co-Op coordinator, wood shop instructor, metal shop instructor, Middle School shop instructor, head counselor-Senior High, counselor, coordinator-Senior High, Middle School counselor.

Extra-duty pay for any individual (whether they are in the bargaining unit or not) may not deviate from the above percentages.

It is understood and agreed between the parties that a contract stipulating extra compensation for a teacher performing extra duties shall not be deemed to grant continuing tenure in such capacity. For a teacher who has attained continuing tenure, failure of the Board to reemploy such teacher in a capacity other than as a classroom teacher shall not be deemed a demotion within the provisions of Act 4, Michigan Public Acts of 1937, as amended.

KENT INSTRUCTIONAL DELIVERY SYSTEM

(K.I.D.S.)

A. Introduction

- 1. The two-way interactive electronic networking system may be utilized as an alternative instructional delivery system. The intent and purpose of the K.I.D.S. projects is to provide a vehicle for the cooperative offering and sharing of K-12 educational opportunities and to provide quality educational resources to students of the participating districts in a cost-effective and efficient manner.
- 2. The Agreement hereinafter referred to as the K.I.D.S. ADDENDA is entered into June 7, 1994, by and between the K.C.E.A./R.E.A. and the Rockford Public Schools
- 3. The contract language that follows is to be addenda to the local Master Agreement. In order for these addenda to be in effect in any school district, they must be approved by the Board of Education for that district and the K.C.E.A./R.E.A. Areas not covered by the addenda shall be governed by the terms of the local collective bargaining Agreement of each constituent district.
- 4. Any local school district that fails to ratify the K.I.D.S. Addenda shall not participate in K-12 student instruction via the K.I.D.S. network and shall not act as either an originating site or remote site for K-12 student instruction. Failure to ratify these addenda shall not preclude a local school district's use of the network for other purposes, e.g. staff development, extra-curricular activities, and other non-credit K-12 activities.

B. Definitions

- 1. "Telecommunication" or "Telecommunications Classes" shall be defined as the teaching of students via a two-way interactive television system known as Kent Instructional Delivery System. Teachers will be considered employees of the originating district.
- 2. "Originating Site District" shall be defined as the location where the teacher responsible for the Telecommunication Class is located.
- 3. "Remote Site District" shall be defined as location/designation where class instruction is being received via television.

C. Responsibilities of Originating and Remote Site Districts

- 1. The originating site district shall be responsible for the course content, material selection, instruction, testing, evaluation and grading of students at the originating site district and at all remote site districts.
- 2. Behavior or discipline and supervision of students at remote sites shall be the responsibility of the remote site district. If teachers are assigned classroom supervision at a remote site, such assignment shall be in lieu of a classroom or other supervisory assignment. No teacher will be regularly assigned to supervise remote site students during the teacher's preparation period or during the time he/she is performing his/her assigned duties.

D. Working Conditions

1. Class Size:

The parties mutually agree that the purpose of K.I.D.S. is to provide quality, cooperative academic programming in order to enrich educational opportunities for students. Accordingly, class sizes shall be based upon the appropriate number of students for the specific learning activity and shall be small enough to allow for full two-way interactive participation. Total class size, including both the originating and remote sites, shall be subject to the language in the Master Agreement of the originating site district.

2. Preparation

Teachers located at an originating site who are teaching a K.I.D.S. class will have to adjust their teaching methods and spend additional time to be effective using two-way interactive technology. To compensate for this extra time and effort, a teacher assigned to teach a class from an originating site via K.I.D.S. will be paid an additional \$1000 per preparation per semester.

3. Class Schedules

Teachers presenting K-12 telecommunications classes to elementary or secondary-aged students will generally have those classes scheduled during regular contract work time. It is recognized that in order to accommodate the different starting/ending times of originating/receiving districts that work times may vary somewhat.

If classes are scheduled outside the normal workday or work year, teachers will have their individual starting and/or ending time adjusted. If additional work time is required to accommodate the schedules of sending/receiving districts, the teacher shall be compensated at a pro rata of his/her base contract daily rate of pay calculated for each ½ hour or portion thereof.

4. Equipment

It will not be the responsibility of the classroom teacher to repair and maintain the telecommunications equipment. Teachers will be trained to focus and make minor adjustments to said equipment.

5. Training

Initial and on-going training in the use of telecommunications as an alternative educational delivery system shall be made available to teachers who will be presenting telecommunications classes.

Participating teachers shall be compensated as specified in the Master Agreement of the originating site district if training is outside the normal work day/year.

6. Teacher Evaluation

All evaluations shall require the physical presence of the evaluator at the sending site. The teacher will be informed that they are being observed/evaluated. The sending district Administration will have responsibility for the evaluation, as the teacher is the employee of the originating district.

7. Mileage

Originating site district teachers will be reimbursed for the allowable mileage if they are required to use their personal automobile to travel between sites or to meetings related to K.I.D.S. The mileage reimbursement will be as specified in the Master Agreement.

8. Vacancies

Teaching vacancies shall be filled on a voluntary basis and such teachers will be assigned to telecommunication courses in accordance with local contract language provisions.

E. Job Security

- A. It is not the purpose of the K.I.D.S. project to reduce the number of bargaining unit members employed or the hours worked as a result of the implementation and use of telecommunications via K.I.D.S.
- B. No member of the staff of a specific originating site district or the schools served by that given site shall be laid off or have hours worked reduced as a direct result of the implementation and use of telecommunications via K.I.D.S.
- C. Any teacher presenting a K-12 telecommunications class shall be represented by the teacher bargaining unit of the originating district.

F. Broadcast and Rebroadcast Conditions

In accepting any assignment to teach a telecommunications course, the teacher assigned agrees to and acknowledges the following:

- 1. A telecommunications class may be televised for demonstration purposes with the knowledge and consent of the presenting teacher.
- Videotapes of a telecommunications class may be used for makeup work for all students currently enrolled in that telecommunications class. Videotapes may be used for other purposes with prior knowledge and consent of the teacher. Teachers may use such tapes with prior knowledge and consent of the Board or its designee.
- 3. Videotapes of telecommunications classes are the property of the originating site district.
- 4. All instructional presentations for which teachers are paid to create and produce, may be copyrighted by, and are the sole property of, the designated originating site district.
- 5. K.I.D.S. shall not be used to replace teachers involved in a labor dispute.

G. Problem Solving Efforts

1. Whereas the implementation and use of instruction by two-way interactive television is developmental, the parties agree that it may be necessary to meet from time to time in

- order to resolve issues that were not contemplated or addressed at this time. Accordingly, the parties agree to meet promptly at the request of either.
- 2. Amendments shall be subject to the approval of the parties in accordance with Article I of this addenda.

H. Relationship to Local Master Agreements

The parties agree that this K.I.D.S. ADDENDA will continue in force and effect until August 15, 1997. The addenda shall not be extended orally.

SCHOOL CALENDAR

The District shall provide the days and/or hours of student instruction as required by State law.

YEAR	DAYS	HOURS	PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT
1999-2000	182	1047	3
2000-2001	183	1098	4
2001-2005	180 minimum	1098	5
2005-Beyond	-	1098	5

The school District will not count as days of instruction certain days beyond the control of school authorities as days lost due to inclement weather, equipment breakdowns and any other malfunctions of any type or nature as determined by the Board. When such days occur and school is closed, the District shall be entitled to reschedule such days, and persons shall not be entitled to additional salary or other compensation for providing customary services on such rescheduled days.

The scheduled school year ending date as printed is variable dependent upon the number of makeup days implemented by the Board. For example, a substantial number of days missed due to conditions beyond the control of school officials as previously defined may result in a school year beyond the date printed.

2006-2007 SCHOOL CALENDAR

174 State Reported Instruction Days 174 Actual Instruction Days

		174 Actual Instruction Days
AUGUST	14-15-16-17-18 (Monday-Friday)	NEW TEACHER TRAINING (8:00 A.M 3:30 P.M.)
	23-24 (Wednesday-Thursday)	NEW TEACHER ORIENTATION
	28-29-30-31	STAFF PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT DAY (4.0)
	(Monday – Thursday)	(No School for ALL Students)
SEPTEMBER	01 (Friday)	NO SCHOOL FOR STAFF
	04 (Monday)	LABOR DAY (No School for ALL Students)
	05 (Tuesday)	FIRST STUDENT DAY
OCTOBER	18-19-20 (Wednesday-Friday)	PARENT/TEACHER SECONDARY CONFERENCES (Grades 6-12 ONLY) Dismissal: 10:55 (Secondary Only—No Early Dismissal for Elementary)
NOVEMBER	15-16-17 (Wednesday-Friday) 22-23-24	PARENT/TEACHER ELEMENTARY CONFERENCES (Grades Kb-5 ONLY) Dismissal: 12:00 (Elementary Only—No Early Dismissal for Secondary) THANKSGIVING VACATION (No School for Staff and ALL Students)
	(Wednesday-Friday)	
DECEMBER	22 (Friday)	LAST WORK DAY PRECEDING CHRISTMAS VACATION
DECEMBER 23	JANUARY 07	CHRISTMAS VACATION
(Saturday)	(thru Sunday)	
JANUARY	08 (Monday)	SCHOOL RESUMES
	24-25-26 (Wednesday-Friday)	FIRST SEMESTER EXAMS/RECORD DAYS (1/2 Day for ALL Students) Secondary Dismissal: 1:25 Elementary Dismissal: 2:30
FEBRUARY &	MARCH	(FLOATING) STAFF PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT DAY (1.0) (1 building per day to be scheduled) No School for Students per Individual Building Schedule
FEBRUARY	16 & 19 (Friday & Monday)	MID-WINTER BREAK – President's Day
MARCH	07 (Wednesday)	PARENT/TEACHER CONFERENCES (Full Day For ALL Grades Kb-12)
	08 (Thursday)	PARENT/TEACHER CONFERENCES (1/2 Day For ALL Grades Kb-12) Secondary Dismissal: 10:55 Elementary Dismissal: 12:00
	09 (Friday)	NO SCHOOL
	30 (Friday)	NO SCHOOL
MARCH 31 (Saturday)	APRIL 08 (thru Sunday)	SPRING VACATION
APRIL	09 (Monday)	SCHOOL RESUMES
MAY	25 (Friday)	"SNOW" MAKE-UP DAY -or- NO SCHOOL
	28 (Monday)	MEMORIAL DAY (No School for ALL Students)
JUNE	06-07-08 (Wednesday-Friday)	SECOND SEMESTER EXAMS/RECORD DAYS (1/2 Day for ALL Students) Secondary Dismissal: 10:55 Elementary Dismissal: 12:00
	08 (Friday)	TENTATIVE LAST DAY OF SCHOOL
<u> </u>	Į	<u> </u>

2007-2008 SCHOOL CALENDAR

173 State Reported Instruction Days 173 Actual Instruction Days

		173 Actual Instruction Days
AUGUST	13-14-15-16-17	NEW TEACHER TRAINING (8:00 A.M 3:30 P.M.)
	(Monday-Friday)	
	22-23	NEW TEACHER ORIENTATION
	(Wednesday-Thursday)	
	27-28-29-30	STAFF PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT DAY (4.0)
	(Monday - Thursday)	(No School for ALL Students)
	31 (Friday)	NO SCHOOL FOR STAFF
SEPTEMBER	03 (Monday)	LABOR DAY (No School for ALL Students)
	04 (Tuesday)	FIRST STUDENT DAY
OCTOBER	17-18-19	PARENT/TEACHER SECONDARY CONFERENCES (Grades 6-12 ONLY)
	(Wednesday-Friday)	Dismissal: 10:55 (Secondary Only—No Early Dismissal for Elementary)
NOVEMBER	14-15-16	PARENT/TEACHER ELEMENTARY CONFERENCES (Grades Kb-5 ONLY)
	(Wednesday-Friday)	Dismissal: 12:00 (Elementary Only—No Early Dismissal for Secondary)
	21-22-23	THANKSGIVING VACATION
	(Wednesday-Friday)	(No School for Staff and ALL Students)
DECEMBER	21 (Friday)	LAST WORK DAY PRECEDING CHRISTMAS VACATION
DECEMBER 22	JANUARY 06	CHRISTMAS VACATION
(Saturday)	(thru Sunday)	
JANUARY	07 (Monday)	SCHOOL RESUMES
	23-24-25	FIRST SEMESTER EXAMS/RECORD DAYS (1/2 Day for ALL
	(Wednesday-Friday)	Students)
		Secondary Dismissal: 1:25 Elementary Dismissal: 2:30
FEBRUARY &	MARCH	(FLOATING) STAFF PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT DAY (1.0) (1 building per day to be scheduled) No school for Students per Individual Building Schedule
FEBRUARY	15 & 18	MID-WINTER BREAK – President's Day
MARCH	05 (Wednesday)	PARENT/TEACHER CONFERENCES (Full Day For ALL Grades)
	06 (Thursday)	PARENT/TEACHER CONFERENCES(1/2 Day For ALL Grades Kb-12)
	-	Secondary Dismissal: 10:55 Elementary Dismissal: 12:00
	07 (Friday)	NO SCHOOL
	21 (Friday)	GOOD FRIDAY – NO SCHOOL
APRIL	04 (Friday)	NO SCHOOL
APRIL 05	APRIL 13	SPRING VACATION
(Saturday)	(thru Sunday)	
. •	14 (Monday)	SCHOOL RESUMES
MAY	23 (Friday)	"SNOW" MAKE-UP DAY -or- NO SCHOOL
	26 (Monday)	MEMORIAL DAY (No School for ALL Students)
JUNE	04-05-06	SECOND SEMESTER EXAMS/RECORD DAYS (1/2 Day for ALL Students)
(Wednesday-Friday) Secondary Dismissal: 10:55		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
	06 (Friday)	TENTATIVE LAST DAY OF SCHOOL
	(Tiday)	TENTITY E ENDI DITT OF BEHOOD

2008-2009 SCHOOL CALENDAR

174 State Reported Instruction Days 174 Actual Instruction Days

		174 Actual Instruction Days	
AUGUST	11-12-13-14-15	NEW TEACHER TRAINING (8:00 A.M 3:30 P.M.)	
	(Monday-Friday)		
	20-21	NEW TEACHER ORIENTATION	
	(Wednesday-Thursday)		
	25-26-27-28	STAFF PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT DAY (4.0)	
	(Monday - Thursday)	(No School for ALL Students)	
	29 (Friday)	NO SCHOOL FOR STAFF	
SEPTEMBER	01 (Monday)	LABOR DAY (No School for ALL Students)	
	02 (Tuesday)	FIRST STUDENT DAY	
OCTOBER	15-16-17	PARENT/TEACHER SECONDARY CONFERENCES (Grades 6-12 ONLY)	
	(Wednesday-Friday)	Dismissal: 10:55 (Secondary Only—No Early Dismissal for Elementary)	
NOVEMBER	12-13-14	PARENT/TEACHER ELEMENTARY CONFERENCES (Grades Kb-5 ONLY)	
	(Wednesday-Friday)	Dismissal: 12:00 (Elementary Only—No Early Dismissal for Secondary)	
	26-27-28	THANKSGIVING VACATION	
	(Wednesday-Friday)	(No School for Staff and ALL Students)	
DECEMBER	19 (Friday)	LAST WORK DAY PRECEDING CHRISTMAS VACATION	
DECEMBER 20	JANUARY 04	CHRISTMAS VACATION	
(Saturday)	(thru Sunday)		
JANUARY	05 (Monday)	SCHOOL RESUMES	
	21-22-23	FIRST SEMESTER EXAMS/RECORD DAYS (1/2 Day for ALL	
	(Wednesday-Friday)	Students)	
		Secondary Dismissal: 1:25 Elementary Dismissal: 2:30	
FEBRUARY &	MARCH	(FLOATING) STAFF PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT DAY (1.0)	
		(1 building per day to be scheduled) No school for Students per Individual Building Schedule	
FEBRUARY	13 & 16	MID-WINTER BREAK – President's Day	
MARCH	04 (Wednesday)	PARENT/TEACHER CONFERENCES (Full Day For ALL Grades)	
	05 (Thursday)	PARENT/TEACHER CONFERENCES(1/2 Day For ALL Grades Kb-12)	
		Secondary Dismissal: 10:55 Elementary Dismissal: 12:00	
	06 (Friday)	NO SCHOOL	
APRIL	03 (Friday)	NO SCHOOL	
APRIL 04	APRIL 12	SPRING VACATION	
(Saturday)	(thru Sunday)		
, , , , ,	13 (Monday)	SCHOOL RESUMES	
MAY	22 (Friday)	"SNOW" MAKE-UP DAY -or- NO SCHOOL	
	25 (Monday)	MEMORIAL DAY (No School for ALL Students)	
JUNE	03-04-05	SECOND SEMESTER EXAMS/RECORD DAYS (1/2 Day for ALL Students)	
331,2	(Wednesday-Friday)	Secondary Dismissal: 10:55 Elementary Dismissal: 12:00	
	05 (Friday)	TENTATIVE LAST DAY OF SCHOOL	
	(Tiduy)	IZZ.TITT / Z ZINT DITT OF DOILOOF	

Staff personnel shall comply with the principals' end-of-the-school-year assigned checkout procedures, and promptly and appropriately fulfill these obligations in person at the end of the last student day or no later than the Monday morning immediately following the last student day, unless excused by the Administration.

- 1. Three (3) Parent-Teacher Conference sessions may be scheduled each semester.
- 2. Dates for these conferences shall be mutually agreed upon by representatives of the R.E.A. and the Board of Education.
- 3. If evening sessions are scheduled, teachers will receive compensatory time.
- 4. Compensatory time is defined as one-half (1/2) day released time per night session.

MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING

"The Board of Education, the Administration, and the Rockford Education Association understand and mutually agree that their primary purpose is to provide quality education to the students of the District. In the event that teacher workday, as established by the Collective Bargaining Agreement, needs to be changed to accommodate school enrollment, the physical restrictions of the facilities, revenue shortages or other circumstances, the parties pledge to engage in meaningful negotiation to mutually resolve any such scheduling difficulties in sufficient time to allow for the normal opening of the school year. The Association agrees it will not jeopardize the start of the school year by unreasonably withholding its consent to necessary schedule changes."

DURATION OF AGREEMENT

This contract will be effective for the 2006-07, 2007-08, 2008-09, 2009-10 school years starting August 28, 2006.

ROCKFORD EDUCATION ASSOCIATION ROCKFORD, MICHIGAN	ROCKFORD BOARD OF EDUCATION ROCKFORD PUBLIC SCHOOLS ROCKFORD, MICHIGAN KENT COUNTY		
By: K.C.E.A. President	By: Its President		
By:R.E.A. President	By: Its Secretary		
By: Its Chief Spokesperson	By: Its Superintendent of Schools		
By: Committee Member	By: Its Assistant Superintendent For Human Resources		
By: Committee Member	By: Its Chief Spokesperson		
By: Committee Member	By: Its Assistant Spokesperson		
By:			

For school years 2006-2007, 2007-2008, 2008-2009 and 2009-2010, the district shall maintain the insurance provisions as described in Insurance Provision section above. Negotiations following the 2006-2007 school year will be limited to wages, as well as the Association and the Board of Education may identify up to five (5) issues.

Request for Reimbursement of Medical Expenses

According to INSURANCE PROVISIONS, SECTION C. of the current REA agreement, a teacher who participated in the district's M.E.S.S.A. Health Insurance program from January 1, 2006 through June 30, 2008, may be eligible for reimbursement of a portion of out-of-pocket Drug Card costs (\$10/\$20) (see amounts in Insurance Provisions, Section C.). Reimbursement eligibility applies to prescription drugs for participating teachers and eligible dependents, purchased and/or paid between:

- 06-07 School Year
 - Eligible dates: July 1, 2006 through June 30, 2007
 - Dates to submit reimbursement claims: 10/7/06, 1/07/06, 4/7/07, 7/7/07
- 07-08 School Year
 - Eligible dates: July 1, 2007 through June 30, 2008
 - Dates to submit reimbursement claims: 10/7/07, 1/07/07, 4/7/08, 7/7/08

Request for reimbursement must be submitted during the school fiscal year. No retroactive requests will be honored.

If you are a MESSA participant and wish to submit a Request for Reimbursement:

Certify by signature the reimbursement request is valid and out-of pocket expenses have been
met. Complete the reimbursement form, providing all requested information and attachments,
and forward to Di Beaudry @ the Business Office, Administration Building for the requested
school year. Submission dates are four times during the school year (see dates above).

I certify by my signature that my request for reimbursement was for for use by me or my spouse or dependent and this expense has not be plan, such as Section 125 Flexible Spending Plan or spouse's insural have met the requirements of \$175.00 out-of-pocket costs for the 06 of-pocket costs for the 07-08 school year.	een submitted under any other nce policy. I also certify that I
Employee's Signature:	
Employee's Printed Name:	
Date:	

To receive reimbursement, you must use this form to record prescription information. Please list
and programming congretally an original receipt or itemized statement from the phermany for each

School year:

each prescription separately; an original receipt or itemized statement from the pharmacy for each $prescription \ \underline{MUST} \ \underline{BE} \ \underline{ATTACHED}.$

	Patient's Name	Date of Purchase	Pharmacy Name	Amt. Paid by Employee
<u>\</u>				
cal				
ği				
०				
on				
Shr				
)S(
[0]				
ipt				
SCI				
Please list prescriptions chronologically.				
st 1				
) I				
ase				
Ple				

Attach all original receipts and invoices relating to the prescription drug expense and return with signed reimbursement request to:

Di Beaudry, Business Office, Rockford Public Schools, 350 N Main Street, Rockford, MI 49341

HEALTH CARE PROCEDURE AUTHORIZATION FOR MEDICALLY FRAGILE STUDENTS

Nam	ie:									
Addı	ress:									
Pare	nt/Guar	dian:								
Addı	ress (if o	different):								
Phys	ician:	Phone:								
<u>N</u>	lote to 1	physician: Should you have any questions regarding this request, please contact:								
(Tea	cher)	at								
or th	e Direc	tor of Special Servicesat								
I.	Veri	Verification of Medical or Health Status:								
	A.	Attach pertinent reports or records (see signed Release of Information).								
	B.	Identify any medical or health concerns that are not addressed in A above.								
II.	Procedures/Interventions:									
	A.	List health care procedures/interventions required and their frequency.								
	В.	Identify any additional restrictions or modifications in school activities or health care that would be necessary for the student to participate in the school.								
	C.	Identify additional special equipment, aids, restraints, or mobility assistance needed for the student to safely participate in school.								
	D.	Identify training required for staff to provide the supervision or interventions addressed in II.A.								

III.	Recommendations for Transportation and School Attendance:									
	(1) Based upon the above information and identified procedures, this student is able to be safely transported to and from and attend school and, therefore, transportation and school attendance is recommended.									
	(2) Based upon the above information and procedures, this student is NOT able to be safely transported to and from school and, therefore, transportation is not recommended.									
	(3) Based upon the above information, it is recommended that the Individualize Educational Planning Committee (IEPC) be convened to determine appropriat school and support services.									
 Signa	ture of Physician Date									

Date

Signature of Parent/Guardian

LETTERS OF AGREEMENT

The parties, during the negotiations of the bargaining Agreement on the dates below, reached the following understandings regarding the interpretation and implementation of their contract.

A. Administrative Status on Seniority List, Article XII.6.C. (1994-1997)

The parties have modified the seniority definition effective with the 1994-97 bargaining Agreement. The following provisions apply to the implementation of the seniority provisions.

- 1. These provisions shall apply prospectively only.
- 2. All District administrators shall retain current seniority as of July 1, 1994.
- 3. All future administrators shall not acquire seniority unless they have been employed in the bargaining unit. However, administrators with teacher tenure in the District shall have placement rights in the unit over probationary teachers.
- 4. An administrator on unpaid leave or layoff for three years will lose bargaining unit seniority.

B. Insurance and Subcontracting (1994-1997)

The parties acknowledge that the District may be required by applicable state law to bid health insurance in order to receive or maintain a full foundation grant. In that event, the District will bid the health insurance benefits as stated in this Agreement, equal to or better than existing carrier and program, but the District will not be obligated to provide such benefits via the carrier(s) stated in this Agreement. However, the District will bargain with the Association concerning the implementation of any change in carrier(s) as the result of such bid.

C. Working Conditions (1998) for Elementary Specials Teachers

1. Teaching Loads

The elementary specials teachers' (music, physical education and art) work loads shall be 45 to 48 thirty (30) minute sections of instruction per week and 42 to 44 thirty (30) minute sections of instruction per week for those on a cart.

Those elementary special teachers who are not full time shall have a pro rated workload from the above description.

2. Scheduling Specials

Discussion relating to preliminary scheduling by elementary principals of specials normally will commence in March of each school year. Included in the scheduling discussion should be elementary principals, executive director of community services and special services, and one teacher representative from each special group to serve in an advisory capacity and be chosen by a vote of the special teachers. Tentative special schedules will be given out to the appropriate teacher by June 1 of each school year.

3. Other

a. One elementary principal will serve as a liaison to meet with the representative group of elementary specials (one from art, music and physical education) in the fall of the school year and periodically throughout the school year when the need arises. Not more than six (6) meetings shall be convened annually.

- b. Choirs, special groups and/or clubs assigned by the building principal shall meet once a week for 30 minutes. This time shall count as one section of instructional time.
- c. Inter-travel time of 30 minutes shall be assigned between two elementary buildings and shall be considered one section. Every effort will be made by administration not to schedule an elementary special teacher in three (3) elementary buildings or programs. On occasion, due to unforeseen emergencies, three (3) elementary buildings may need to be scheduled. Those elementary special teachers in three buildings will be paid the hourly rate (Article V, Section A) for additional required night activities by the building principal.

Definitions

Inter-travel time: This is the travel time that a teacher has between

schools when two or more sites are scheduled.

Intra-travel time: This is the 0:05 minutes a teacher must have on a cart,

going from classroom to classroom, within a given

building.

5. Specials Resources

The elementary principal who serves as a liaison and his/her representative committee shall do a study of needed "large" items to standardize curriculum across the district and shall make a recommendation to the Superintendent or his/her designee as to cost, items needed and a schedule for implementation. Administration has the right to accept, deny or alter the recommendation or request submitted by the special teachers.

D. Multi-Building – Secondary travel compensation

Teachers required to travel from one building to another during their prep period, within the workday, shall be entitled to the following compensation:

The amount of \$18.00 per hour (accumulated) shall be paid.

This travel time has been determined between the union representative and Human Resources.

ERMS to NRMS (or visa versa) 14 minutes, 30 seconds NRMS to HSFC (or visa versa) 10 minutes, 30 seconds

NRMS to RHS (or visa versa) 11 minutes ERMS to RHS (or visa versa) 17 minutes

This excludes the High School/Freshman Center travel, which will be compensated as follows:

Those teachers required (did not request a split between the buildings) to travel during their prep period between the High School and the Freshman Center shall receive two (2) compensation days each school year. If the

teacher does not use the comp days, the days will be converted to sick leave the following year.

Multi-building compensation at the secondary level does not apply to intenerate staff, auxiliary or ancillary staff, counselors, vocal music, elementary specials and band teachers.

E. Elementary Trimester (1999)

It is hereby agreed that a trimester schedule will be developed (and ongoing thereafter) for the 1999-2000 school year.

The first marking period (the first week in October) will include a mid-marking period assessment of current progress and adjustment to the grade level.

While parent/teacher conferences shall remain as one-half (1/2) days, record days will consist of five (5) hours of teaching and one (1) hour for records.

F. Credit Given for Teaching Experience Outside of Rockford Public Schools (1999)

- 1. A maximum of five (5) years credit will be allowed for teaching experience outside the Rockford Public Schools.
- 2. New hires with less than five (5) years experience will be placed on the appropriate corresponding step equal to years of teaching experience.
- 3. In order to hire quality, qualified, experienced teachers in areas of high demand, credit will be provided for teaching experience. The new hire will be placed on the closest salary step without loss of salary.

G. Release Time for R.E.A. President (1999) and Treasurer

It is hereby agreed that the Rockford Education Association shall reimburse the Rockford Board of Education $2/6^{th}$ of the R.E.A. President's salary and $1/6^{th}$ of the R.E.A. Treasurer's salary for each hour of release time granted. Benefits will be provided the R.E.A. President and R.E.A. Treasurer on the basis of full-time employment.

Payments by the R.E.A. will be made twice yearly.

H. Assignment of Special Education Students (1999)

Administrative Procedure for the Assignment of Special Education Students (1999) The Board of Education recognizes the need for a fair distribution of all students. In order to achieve the goal of fair distribution of workloads and an academically strong environment for

students, the Administration will institute the following procedures:

1. By May 1st of the current school year a tentative workload of special education student projections will be available for department and staff review. The tentative workloads provided will include all special education staff and itinerate staff.

- 2. If, after staff review, a fair distribution/academically appropriate environment does not exist, he/she must notify the Principal and Head Counselor in writing of their concern.
- 3. When the Principal receives the notice of concern, he/she shall respond in writing to the staff involved. The Principal will provide to the department possible solutions.
- 4. If, after review, the staff involved believes that an appropriate solution has not been reached, he/she may appeal in writing to the Superintendent or his/her designee.
- 5. Within ten (10) working days of the receipt of the concern, the Superintendent or his/her designee shall meet with the Association President to discuss the issue. The Superintendent or his/her designee shall make a decision within five (5) working days of the meeting with the Association and shall be final.

I. No Child Left Behind Act (NCLB)

- 1. The above named parties do hereby agree to the following provisions regarding the Elementary and Secondary Act (ESEA) / No Child Left Behind Act of 2001:
 - a. If implementation of the above named act has an impact on wages, hours, or other terms and conditions of employment, the Board and the Association agree to negotiate any changes.

J. Elementary Art, Physical Education and Music

If during this agreement, Elementary Art, Physical Education and/or Music are discontinued, classroom teachers will not be responsible for covering that curriculum unless the Superintendent or his/her designee and the Association President or his/her designee agree to do so.

LETTER OF AGREEMENT

2004-2005 WAGES & SALARY DEFERRAL

The parties do hereby agree to the following provisions regarding payment of wages the 2004- 2005 school year:

- 1. For the 2003-04 school year, the salary schedule will not be increased (0%). Step advancement will occur.
- 2. For the 2004-05 school year, the salary schedule shall be increased by 2%, across the board.
- 3. To assist in the financial stability of the district, REA members, who are entitled to step advancement, shall defer the amount of the 2004-05 step increase for payment at a later date.
 - A. Teachers on Step 25 or above, beginning in the 2004-05 school year, may elect to take their deferred 2004-05 step increase in equal amounts over a five year period. Teachers, who retire before the five-year period, shall be paid the remainder of the deferred amount in the school year in which they retire or terminate employment with the Rockford Public Schools.
 - B. Teachers on Steps 24 and below, beginning in the 2004-05 school year shall be paid their deferred step increase upon retirement, resignation or termination of employment from the Rockford Public Schools.
 - C. In the event of financial hardship, up to five (5) teachers a year may request reimbursement of his/her deferred step increase. Application should be made to the President of REA and the Superintendent or his/her designee who will meet with the teacher and verify the need for reimbursement. If more than five teachers apply, seniority shall prevail.
- 4. For purposes of this agreement, it is understood that only the dollar amount of the step increment for 2004-05 is being deferred. Normal step advancement is not impacted. For example, a teacher on BA step # 4 in 2003-04, will advance to BA step #5 in 2004-05 and BA Step #6 in 2005-06.
- 5. Teachers, entitled to a step, shall receive a letter from the personnel office, which specifies the exact amount of the salary deferral. This letter will be filed in the teacher's personnel file. In addition, the Association will receive an annual and updated complete list of teachers who are owed reimbursement.
- 6. This agreement pertains only to the 2004-05 school year, and does not establish a precedent or binding practice.

7.	This 1	Letter o	of A	Agreement	shal	l not	expi	ire u	ntil	every	teacl	her	on	the	list	is	reim	bursec	l.
----	--------	----------	--------	-----------	------	-------	------	-------	------	-------	-------	-----	----	-----	------	----	------	--------	----

FOR THE BOARD:	FOR THE ASSOCIATION:						
Jamie Hosford, Assistant Superintendent Human Resources	Sue Oaks, Rockford EA President						
Date	Date						
	FOR THE KCEA/MEA:						
Date	Frank Musto, Uniserv Director						
	Date						

LETTER OF AGREEMENT

Kent Intermediate School District And Rockford Education Association

In conjunction with the Special Education Services Agreement entered into between Rockford Public School District ("Local District") and the Kent Intermediate School District ("Kent ISD"), effective August 1, 2004, the Rockford Education Association ("Association") and the Kent ISD agree to the following:

- 1. All special education personnel transferred from the Local District to the Kent ISD pursuant to the Special Education Services Agreement ("Transferred Personnel") will continue to be unit members only in the Local District's bargaining unit.
- 2. The Kent ISD agrees to sign and adhere to the Local District's collective bargaining agreement as a joint employer with the Local District for the Transferred Personnel.
- 3. All terms and conditions of employment of any Transferred Personnel shall continue to be governed by the collective bargaining agreement between the Local District and the Association. Beyond the changes identified in this Letter of Agreement, the addition of the Kent ISD as a joint employer of the Transferred Personnel and a signatory to Association's bargaining agreement with the Local District shall not operate to change the wages or other terms and conditions of employment as established in the Local District's bargaining agreement.
- 4. Transferred Personnel will not be covered by nor entitled to any benefits, rights, privileges or responsibilities under the collective bargaining agreement between the Kent ISD and KCEA/KIEA which covers solely the ISD's professional staff.
- 5. The Association acknowledges that the Kent ISD, as a joint employer of Transferred Personnel, shall act as the fiscal agent of those employees and shall be solely responsible for the payment of wages to and insurance benefit premiums for the Transferred Personnel. The compensation of any Transferred Personnel will be in accordance with the terms of the Collective Bargaining Agreement with the employee's Local District, except Kent ISD may adjust the timing of payments and similar procedural issues to coordinate with its pay cycles.